

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

African American Parents' Perceptions of Police Racial Profiling and "the Talk" With Their Children

Tammara Moffitt Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the African American Studies Commons

Walden University

College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Tammara Moffitt

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Tracy Jackson, Committee Chairperson, Human Services Faculty Dr. Lamart Hightower, Committee Member, Human Services Faculty Dr. Kelly Chermack, University Reviewer, Human Services Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2022

Abstract

African American Parents' Perceptions of Police Racial Profiling and "the Talk" With

Their Children

by

Tammara Moffitt

MS, University of Phoenix, 2011 BS, Kentucky State University, 2001

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Human Services: Criminal Justice

Walden University

May 2022

Abstract

The purpose of this study was to explore African American parents' perceptions of racism and how it shaped their discussion, known as *The Talk*, that they had with their African American children. Critical race theory was the theoretical foundation. This theory helped explain the ideas and processes parents of African American children used to discuss perceptions of the African American culture. Through interviews, this generic qualitative study was focused on collecting data from parents of African American children who had to decide how to talk to their children about racial profiling. Ten parents raising African American children from age 13 to age 17 participated in openended interviews. Interviews focused on discussion topics that helped shape the parentchild conversation on what is perceived as proper behavior as an African American when faced with a police encounter. Saldana's steps of analysis to sort the data and arrange it in the desired order, collected and transformed the information into meaningful data, transcribed the data and converted it into a written document, analyzed the interview results and interpreted the data meaning, and finally summarized and interpreted the data. Results indicated that (a) trust/distrust of police is still a problem in African American communities, (b) racial profiling always existed and is an injustice, (c) the talk is still a necessary discussion in African American households, (d) parents fear for their children during police encounters, and (e) police inappropriate actions/behaviors frame parents' perceptions. Social change implication of this study was to help African American parents and general public to understand the influence of perceptions and attitudes about racial profiling and how discussions may help keep their children safe.

African American Parents' Perceptions of Police Racial Profiling and "the Talk" With Their Children

by

Tammara Moffitt

MS, University of Phoenix, 2011 BS, Kentucky State University, 2001

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy

Human Services: Criminal Justice

Walden University

May 2022

Dedication

This study is dedicated to my mother, Brenda Ann Moffitt, who moved on to be with our savior in 2013, after battling cancer. It is because of my mom, that I'm the woman I am today. I know that she watched over me this entire journey and lifted me up when the times got tough. It is due to her love, support, and encouragement that I set high standards and goals for myself. I live my life in her beautiful image, and I work every day to continue to make her proud of me. I love you, mom. The Queen of my Heart!

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I'd like to thank God for providing me with the wisdom and strength to see this endeavor through to completion. I would like to thank my committee team, Dr. Tracy Jackson, Dr. Lamart Hightower, and Dr. Kelly Chermack for their support and guidance throughout this journey. Thanks for your patience with me and for motivating me to remain encouraged. I'd like to thank my family and friends for their love and support, and I'd like to send out a special acknowledgement to my son, Brendann. Thanks for being my rock and my ray of sunshine. You are the true human form of my reason, my season, and my lifetime. My true blessing, and you embody all the things I must be grateful for. My greatest gift, and through you I am reminded of God's favor every day.

Table of Contents

Lis	st of Tables	V
Ch	apter 1: Introduction of the Study	1
	Background	1
	Problem Statement	3
	Purpose of the Study	7
	Research Questions	7
	Theoretical Framework	7
	Nature of the Study	8
	Definitions	9
	Assumptions	10
	Scope and Delimitations	10
	Limitations	10
	Significance	11
	Summary	12
Ch	napter 2: Literature Review	13
	Literature Search Strategy	13
	Theoretical Foundation	14
	Literature Review.	16
	History of Racial Profiling	17
	Perceptions of Racial Profiling	20
	History of Police–Community Relationship	25

Need to Repair the Relationship Between Law Enforcement and the

	Community	27
	Tumultuous Relationship	28
	Police Violence and the Vulnerability of African Americans	30
	The Talk	34
	Learning Race	38
	Identity Development	46
	African American Children Developing Strong, Positive Racial Identities	47
	African American Family Socialization	50
	Gendered Racial Socialization Beliefs	54
	Mothers' Approaches to Preparing Children for Bias	57
	Summary	59
Ch	napter 3: Research Method	63
	Research Design	63
	Role of the Researcher	65
	Methodology	66
	Participation Selection Logic and Recruitment	67
	Instrumentation	71
	Data Collection Procedures	72
	Data Analysis	72
	Issues of Trustworthiness	73
	Ethical Procedures	74

Summary	75
Chapter 4: Results	76
Setting	76
Demographics	77
Data Collection	77
Data Analysis	78
Evidence of Trustworthiness	82
Credibility	82
Transferability	83
Dependability	83
Confirmability	84
Results	84
Theme1: Trust/Distrust of Police Is Still a Problem in African American	
Communities	85
Theme 2: Racial Profiling Always Existed and Is an Injustice	90
Theme 3: The Talk Is Still a Necessary Discussion in African American	
Households	91
Theme 4: Parents Fear for Their Children During Police Encounters	94
Theme 5: Police Inappropriate Actions/Behaviors Frame Parents'	
Perceptions	95
Summary	96
Chanter 5: Discussion Conclusions and Recommendations	98

Interpretation of the Findings	101
Limitations of the Study	105
Recommendations	105
Implications	106
Conclusion	107
References	109
Appendix A: Recruitment Posting	133
Appendix B: Interview Protocol for Participating Parents	134

List of Tables

	Table	1. Codes,	Categories, and	Themes	8
--	-------	-----------	-----------------	--------	---

Chapter 1: Introduction of the Study

Racial profiling can be a difficult topic of discussion. Recent deaths of African Americans during encounters with the police and the creation of the protest movement Black Lives Matter has brought the public's attention to police discrimination and racial profiling claims from African American communities across the United States (Peirone et al., 2017). Many African Americans' perceptions of discrimination and unequal police treatment are social contributions to daily life in African American communities (Peirone et al., 2017). Chapter 1 includes the background, problem statement, purpose of the study, research questions, theoretical framework, nature of the study, definitions, assumptions, scope and delimitations, limitations, and significance. Many African American parents perceived some police encounters as dangerous. Parents found it necessary to discuss racial profiling and conduct during police interaction during the early stages of their children's lives (Peirone et al., 2017).

Background

African American parents have struggled with tensions related to raising their children in a hostile society. Data collected from 2013 to 2016 showed an increase in the number of African American fatalities during police encounters, which has caused a resurgence of concerns related to the historical tensions between police and the African American community (Whitaker & Snell, 2016). Several states have experienced increases in these numbers, including Wisconsin, Minnesota, and Illinois (Bor et al., 2018). According to Bor et al. (2018), these states had the highest rates of unarmed African Americans shot by police. A highly publicized incident was the police killing of

Dontre Hamilton, an unarmed mentally challenged African American man who was shot 14 times by police in 2014 (Mesic et al., 2017).

Another example was the case of the Facebook Live killing of Philando Castile, who had a permit to carry, voluntarily disclosed this information to the officer, and had not drawn any weapon but was killed by police in 2016 (Mesic et al., 2017). There have been hundreds of police killings of unarmed African Americans that occurred in Chicago, Illinois alone, and the reported cases documented confirmed these numbers (Mesic et al., 2017). According to Bor et al. (2018), there has been a heightened concern nationwide on how racial profiling continues to be a policing crisis.

Edwards et al. (2019) stated that African American men face nearly a 1 in 1,000 chance of being killed by police over their life course. According to Nordberg et al. (2016), the killing of African American people in the United States by police, security guards, or vigilantes occurs once every 28 hours. The average lifetime odds of being killed by police are about 1 in 2,000 for men and about 1 in 33,000 for women (Nordberg et al., 2016). Risk peaks between age 20 and 35 for all groups. For young men of color, police force is among the leading causes of death (Edwards et al., 2019).

One response to these circumstances was the decision by African American parents to have the talk with their children, specifically their sons. In the current study, I examined parent—child discussion on racial profiling. The talk referred to family discussions related to surviving interactions with police (Barragan & Kirpalani, 2017). In some African American homes, this discussion has become a rite of passage due to parents' fear of what will happen to their children during encounters with the police and

the anxiety from their inability to protect their children (Whitaker & Snell, 2016). Racial profiling by law enforcement on ethnic minorities has produced fear, anxiety, and panic (Doane & Cumberland, 2018). There is a history of distrust among people of color and law enforcement related to racial profiling.

Problem Statement

In 2016, African American men between 18 and 44 years of age were 3.2 times more likely than White men in the same age group to be killed by a police officer (Jones-Webb et al., 2018). Between 2010 and 2012, over 1,200 police-involved deaths nationwide were reported in federal crime data, and 78% of those deaths were African Americans (Isom, 2016). Carvalho et al. (2021) stated that the perceptions of African Americans as violent and dangerous individuals increase this group's exposure to police, and there has been a rise in discriminatory tactics that have led to accusations of ethnic profiling, institutional racism, and police discrimination. Beyond fatalities, practices such as stop and frisk, racial profiling, and million-dollar block demarcations in which law enforcement officials saturate a high-crime area with police officers result in African Americans' negative attitudes towards the justice system (Isom, 2016). As a result, police face the dilemma of establishing community trust (Delgado & Stefancic, 2016).

Creating trusting partnerships with the community can be a positive objective to mend the relationships between the community and the police that have been severed in recent years. According to Delgado and Stefancic (2016), a helpful police practice would be to adopt a policing model that involves police officers interacting with people in the communities they serve like they are friends. This form of community policing would

involve interacting with all community members, not just the opinion makers and solid citizens (Delgado & Stefancic, 2016). According to Doane and Cumberland (2018), in the early 2000s, an effective policing strategy included the beat system that required police officers to walk the streets and interact with residents. However, those practices over time evolved into a more rigid model of formal social control that allowed officers to ride in patrol cars and out of physical contact with the communities (Doane & Cumberland, 2018).

The benefit of police officers walking the beat has begun to resurface across states, and more departments are implementing similar programs to improve the community and police relationships (Ekins, 2016). The results of one study suggested that officers who live in the communities they patrol have a better relationship with the people in the community than those who do not live in the community (Doane & Cumberland, 2018). According to LePere-Schloop and Lumpkin (2016), some police departments do not provide incentives for officers to live in the communities they patrol, and not all officers support the required residency program, resulting in continued tension between police officers and predominantly the African American community. To improve relationships in these communities, a change in the culture of the department may be needed by implementing extensive training for officers who work in diverse communities (LePere-Schloop & Lumpkin, 2016).

Police must effectively reduce crime and engendering community trust; conversely, police officers are also expected to support standards of equity and fairness in policing (Carvalho et al., 2021). Implementing programs such as stop and frisk resulted in

criticisms and complaints of unfair police practices in the African American communities (Kramer & Remster, 2018). According to Kramer and Remster (2018), stop and frisk is controversial and helped create attitudes of distrust and fear because most individuals who are stopped are African American. From January 2004 to June 2012, the New York Police Department used this practice excessively, and of those individuals stopped, 83% were people of color (Torres, 2015). Many African Americans viewed these practices as a procedural form of racial profiling. Given the current climate of racial profiling, a growing number of African American community members distrust police officers and refuse to cooperate with police efforts (Torres, 2015).

In some African American communities, a perspective exists that police are willfully discriminating against ethnic minorities (Delgado & Stefancic, 2016). Although racial profiling exists, definitively stating that racial prejudice is the primary factor behind any given police officer's actions is difficult (Kahn & Martin, 2016). According to Kahn and Martin (2016), debates exist about whether police officers' biases are related to their racial attitudes or result from officers following systemically flawed police policies.

The number of African American deaths from law enforcement has sparked a national conversation. The incident of Eric Garner's death in Staten Island, New York, and Michael Brown in Ferguson, Missouri, are examples of incidents in which an African American man died at the hands of law enforcement in a manner that the general public deemed unreasonable (Diversi, 2016). Although these incidents were later ruled justifiable, some citizens still wonder how to make sense of police killing unarmed

African Americans (Diversi, 2016). According to Nix et al. (2017), data provided evidence of a significantly higher death rate for unarmed African Americans compared to unarmed European Americans. The results of the multilevel modeling analysis revealed that an unarmed African American is 3.49 times more likely to be shot by police than an unarmed European American (Nix et al., 2017).

According to Diversi (2016), many parents are concerned about what will happen to their African American children when they are out in the world and encounter law enforcement. Racial bias in policing is not always accurately identified or perceived, making enacting change challenging (Kahn & Martin, 2016). Researchers have found that some African American parents are left wondering how to talk to their children in ways that help to prevent dangerous situations caused by racial profiling (Diversi, 2016). This disquiet serves as the foundation of what some African American families call the talk. For some African American families, conversations between parents and children about interacting with law enforcement are not new (Barragan & Kirpalani, 2017).

I found little research on how parents of African American children perceive police officers' current racial injustices relative to similar injustices during their childhoods, indicating a gap in the literature. The existing research did not address how these parents perceive their role in discussing possible injustices with their children to keep them safe during police encounters. Further study was warranted to address how effective the talk is in addressing the documented problem of a disproportionate number of unarmed African Americans' dying during police encounters.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this generic qualitative study was to explore how African American parents raising African American children perceive current police racial injustice compared to injustice during their childhoods and their role in talking to their children about racial justice and their perceptions and beliefs related to police violence. I conducted interviews to focus on discussion topics that helped shape the parent—child conversation on what is perceived as proper behavior as an African American when faced with a police encounter. I collected this information through open-ended interview questions with parents raising African American children age 13 to 17.

Research Questions

RQ1: How do African American parents of African American children perceive the differences between current racial injustices versus their childhoods?

RQ2: How do African American parents of African American children perceive their role in talking to their children about racial injustice?

Theoretical Framework

The framework for this study was critical race theory (CRT). CRT helped me explain the appearance of race and racism across dominant cultural modes of expression (see Barlow, 2016). CRT is a theoretical and interpretive lens to examine race and racism across dominant cultural modes of expression (Barlow, 2016). In adopting this approach, CRT scholars attempt to understand how victims of systemic racism are affected by cultural perceptions of race and how they can represent themselves to counter prejudice. CRT is connected to philosophy, history, sociology, and law. CRT scholarship traces

racism in the United States through its legacy of slavery, the Civil Rights Movement, and more recent events (Barlow, 2016). Barlow (2016) viewed this theory as an attempt to understand how victims of systematic racism or institutionalized racism are affected by perceptions. This theory has been used to frame the understanding of different cultures, perceptions of others, and environment adaptation relating to the deaths of unarmed African Americans by police officers of different races (Lemieux et al., 2020). This theory provided some direction for parents of African American children to discuss perceptions of their culture compared to others because racism is not aberrant; racism is embedded in everyday life, particularly in the lives of African Americans (Reese, 2019).

Nature of the Study

I used a generic qualitative inquiry approach to understand parents' perspectives. Generic qualitative inquiry research was suitable because it is used to investigate individuals' reports of their subjective opinions, beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors. Other qualitative methods are used to answer questions about experience, meaning, and perspective, most often from the participant's standpoint (Marvasti, 2019). Qualitative data are usually not amenable to counting or measuring. Qualitative research techniques include small group discussions for investigating beliefs, attitudes, and concepts of normative behavior; semistructured interviews to seek views on a focused topic or with key informants for background information or an institutional perspective; in-depth interviews to understand a condition, experience, or event from a personal perspective; and analysis of texts and documents, such as government reports, media articles, websites, or diaries, to learn about distributed or private knowledge (Marvasti, 2019). By

conducting interviews with African American parents of African American children, I gathered data on personal experiences that influenced the mentality that the talk is a needed conversation with their children. The data gathered from these interviews were vital to the study because participants' perceptions warrant the conversation. It is a parental responsibility for African American parents of African American children to inform and educate their children about racial discrimination. This study was a step toward understanding African American parents' perceptions of racial discrimination and what may be needed when communicating with their African American children to keep them safe during hostile encounters with law enforcement.

Definitions

Adolescence: A transitional stage from childhood to adulthood between age 13 and 17 when physical and psychological changes occur (Kinghorn et al., 2018).

Discrimination: Distinguishing differences between things or treating someone inferior based on their race, sex, national origin, age, or other characteristics (Bhugra, 2016).

Encounter: An unexpected meeting (Fridell & Lim, 2016).

Injustice: A lack of justice; something unfair, and the quality of being unjust (Isom, 2016).

Perception: The understanding of something. Perception is awareness or comprehension (Thomas et al., 2017).

Racial profiling: An adverse action by police or law enforcement personnel that is directed at people because of their race (Mogensen, 2019).

Racism: The belief that one race is superior to the other, or the practice of treating a person or group of people differently based on their race (Barlow, 2016).

The talk: A conversation that African American parents have with their African American children about how to conduct themselves in the presence of authority, usually law enforcement or police officers (Barragan & Kirpalani, 2017).

Assumptions

I assumed participants would answer the interview questions truthfully and honestly. I also assumed the data collection method of interviews would be efficient and effective for this type of study. These assumptions were needed because interviewing African American parents of African American children was important to understand the participants' perceptions.

Scope and Delimitations

The delimitations of this study included study participants who met specific criteria to participate in the study. The study included only African American parents of African American children age 13 to 17. Interviewees were parents who had personal knowledge of the talk from their childhood experiences, meaning they had also received the talk from their parents. The potential for transferability was accomplished by interviewing African American parents and by various demographics that emerged among participants in this study.

Limitations

The limitations of this study included using a small sample size; therefore, the results of this study were not transferable to other contexts or settings. Also, I may have

been biased because I am a parent of an African American male. Although I am experienced as a mother, I am aware of experiences that appear unjust relating to the treatment of African Americans and the police. I addressed potential bias by maintaining a personal journal. Another limitation was that parents of other ethnic backgrounds raising African American children were not included in this study.

Significance

The significance of this study was that the results may help practitioners better understand African American parents' perceived role in warning their children about the threat of police racial profiling. This understanding could provide insight into the problem and help African American parents keep their children safe (see Voisin et al., 2016). A study of this nature could reveal misperceptions and lead to fact-based dialogue rather than fear-based dialogue. The findings may also provide strategies for effective parent—child communication training.

A study of this nature may also influence how parents visualize effective communication regarding racial discrimination and manage the talk when faced with it. African American parents teach their children racial and ethnic history as a part of childrearing. As recipients of discrimination and prejudice, parents of color are often concerned about their children growing up in an unfavorable environment that may be hostile to them because of the color of their skin. African American parents try to use their experiences to influence the strategies that they teach to their children. Parents are concerned about the challenges that their children will face, and it is these barriers that influence the parents' and the children's attitudes and behaviors toward law enforcement.

This study may influence the desire to improve the negative attitudes and relationships between the African American community and law enforcement. The attitudes of African Americans toward the police are composed of fear and distrust. African Americans' opinions of the police regarding fairness, and use of excessive force have been unfavorable for many years (Moore, 2019). The current study may improve the understanding of perceptions and attitudes regarding racial profiling and community—police relations.

Summary

This study was conducted to explore how African American parents raising

African American children perceive current police racial injustice relative to injustice

during their childhoods and how these parents perceive their role in discussing this

situation with their children. Through semistructured interviews, I collected data from 10

African American parents of African American children age 13 to 17 who talked to their

children about ways to prevent dangerous situations from racial profiling. Chapter 2

provides a literature review addressing previous studies related to the perceptions of

African American parents raising African American children and current police racial

injustice compared to injustice during their childhoods.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Researchers have found a difference in how African American parents experience and perceive racial discrimination and how they transmit racial socialization to their children to protect them from future injustices (Smith-Bynum et al., 2016). Since the Jim Crow laws of the 1960s, there has been the separation of races along with the discriminatory treatment that accompanied those laws. Although the Jim Crow laws were supposed to establish separate but equal liberation practices of civil liberties, there was nothing equal about the tactics imposed against people of color (Seigel, 2017). Seigel (2017) noted that during the 1950s and 1960s, African Americans formed a resistance that became the Civil Rights Movement. For African American parents, the resistance to adhere to unequal treatment under the law started at home (Whitaker & Snell, 2016). Much of the literature addressed racial profiling and the perceptions of racial profiling. There was little scholarly literature exploring the talk that African American parents have with their children about racial profiling. This chapter includes the literature search strategy, theoretical foundation, and literature review.

Literature Search Strategy

I used the Walden University library for the literature search as my main resource. I used databases like ProQuest and SAGE Premier. I searched for journals using phrases such as *African American parents*, *racial profiling*, *deaths by law enforcement*, and *parent perception*. I also searched for terms such as *shootings*, *deaths*, *discrimination*, *racism*, and *unarmed*. Through my research, I found information focusing on parents'

perception of racial profiling and discrimination and how their perception influences their discussions with their children.

Theoretical Foundation

CRT was developed in the 1970s by several lawyers, activists, and legal scholars across the United States who realized racism was evolving, so they thought new theories were needed to combat the forms of racism that were gaining ground (Reese, 2019). CRT has its underpinnings in the philosophical writings of Derrick Bell, an African American civil rights lawyer and the first African American to teach at Harvard Law School. However, a few other writers were Alan Freeman, Kimberle Crenshaw, Richard Delgado, Cheryl Harris, Charles R. Lawrence III, Mari Matsuda, and Patricia J. Williams in the 1970s and early 1980s (Reese, 2019). Bell (1976) explained that the frames of social racism were conceptualized by critical race theorists that have been woven into the theory that racial inequality is a structure comprising institutions, policies, and norms. CRT provided a clearer understanding of perceptions of certain groups regarding other groups, and helped me understand why the African American group is still stereotyped, stigmatized, dehumanized, and blamed for many social problems in society. According to Adedoyin et al. (2019), the negative stereotypes of African Americans create a negative perception of them, which may cause some police to claim that they feared for their life before shooting them. Adedoyin et al. concluded that some views about police were derived from personal and indirect experiences.

CRT is used to understand and change social situations and to determine how society is organized along racial lines. Dixson and Rousseau Anderson (2018) stated that

W.E.B. Du Bois and Carter G. Woodson used race as a theoretical lens for evaluating social inequality in education. Critical race theorists suggest that racial inequalities determine the educational experience of racial minority children and youths (Cole, 2017).

Critical race theorists use narratives and stories to understand how U.S. society views race and allows racial minority groups to share their perspectives. Heightened awareness and the reality that racism still exists may be gained from these stories. Furthermore, these stories give racial minorities a voice and knowledge that they do not have to cope alone. Their perceptions and experiences are a reality from a social justice or CRT standpoint. Their lens is a significant experience, which needs to be explored. In the current study, CRT presented an appropriate lens to analyze qualitative findings.

Cole (2017) described CRT's immediate project as questioning the outcomes of the Civil Rights era, legislation, and the underlying approach to understanding and redressing the racialized injustice in the United States. Cole explained that CRT is often used in education to examine the inequalities between marginalized and oppressed groups. Cole further explained that in education, critical race theorists explore the profound contradiction between the idea of schooling as the great equalizer and the reality of educational inequality. LaForett and DeMarco (2020) noted that the disproportionate amount of student discipline between racial minorities and White students is alarming. LaForett and DeMarco further explained that class and gender alone do not account for the high rates of school dropout, suspensions, expulsions, and failures among African American and Latino males. According to LaForett and DeMarco, students of color for the last 25 years were suspended at rates nearly 3 times that of their

White peers and were overrepresented in office referrals, corporal punishment, and school expulsion. Further, students from African American and Latino families were more likely than their White peers to receive an out-of-school suspension or expulsion as a consequence for the same or similar problem behavior (LaForett & DeMarco, 2020). LaForett and DeMarco also found that being suspended just one time in ninth grade increases the student's probability of dropping out by 32%.

According to Welsh and Little (2018), a Minnesota Department of Education report described dropping out of school as disengagement. The report argued that suspension and expulsion increase the probability of misbehavior while decreasing academic engagement (Welsh & Little, 2018). As interventions, suspensions and expulsions have the opposite educational outcome than school administrators and teachers intend. Welsh and Little (2018) explained that the racial and ethnic disparities in education range from the achievement gap to disproportionality in suspensions and expulsions to the dropout and graduation rates. By using CRT combined with a qualitative research design, I underscored the importance of race and the validity of researching within a social justice framework.

Literature Review

The literature review consists of themes presented in sections. The themes are presented in topics including the history of racial profiling; perception of racial profiling; history of police—community relationship; need to repair the relationship between law enforcement and the community; a tumultuous relationship; police violence and the vulnerability of African Americans; police violence and the vulnerability of African

Americans, the talk, an African American parent—child discussion; learning race; identity development; African American children developing strong, positive racial identities; African American family socialization; gendered racial socialization beliefs; and mothers' approaches to preparing children for bias.

History of Racial Profiling

Racial profiling has a history of profiling and slavery. Racial profiling is derived from general profiling (Adedoyin et al., 2019). Adedoyin et al. (2019) stated that slave patrollers were trusted to maintain and control the movement and behavior of slaves. These patrollers could operate with no accountability, and as a result brutal tactics such as castration, maiming, and lynching were used to maintain racial order (Adedoyin et al., 2019). During this time, there was little effort by the local government and law enforcement to protect the rights of African Americans (Shillingford, 2020). This trend of oppression and marginalization of African Americans resulted in African Americans being profiled as criminals and deviants (Shillingford, 2020).

Profiling can be effective in policing as a practice that law helps law enforcement effectively determine suspects of crime through evidence and criminal investigative analysis (Fox & Farrington, 2018). Similarly, Fallon and Snook (2019) referred to profiling as criminal, psychological, and offender profiling. Profiling is used to distinguish the type of person who is likely to commit a particular crime (Fallon & Snook, 2019). In comparison, according to Fox and Farrington (2018), criminal profiling is used as an applied discipline in investigations by law enforcement. Profiling began as an effective measure to assist law enforcement officers in determining potential suspects

during their investigations (Fallon & Snook, 2019). Fallon and Snook stated that profiling is used as expert evidence in complex investigations in several jurisdictions. Fallon and Snook also noted that some people question the validity and reliability of profiling as a science because there is no standardization in the profiling process.

Profiling may be effective, but the larger question is whether it is just. In contrast to Fallon and Snook's (2019) work, Cooper et al. (2021) suggested that profiling has morphed into something based on race, and racial profiling is stereotyping tied to prejudice. Racial profiling comprises several categories, such as physical, behavioral, or psychological, and involves targeting racial minorities (Cooper et al., 2021). Cooper et al. also stated that it does not matter the definition because many agree profiling uses race in a derogatory manner to determine those worthy of an encounter. Therefore, racial profiling has roots in racial prejudice by way of stereotypes.

Racial profiling began in the late 1990s. Racial profiling started with a 1994 lawsuit in New Jersey when state troopers were charged with stopping motorists based on race (Seigel, 2017). According to Seigel (2017), the meaning changes when comparing Cooper et al.'s (2021) meaning of profiling to racial profiling. Data suggested that when the race is implemented in the analysis, it becomes the predominant factor because people are identified primarily by how they look (Seigel, 2017). Although profiling became noticed in the instances of New Jersey motorists being stopped, the most famous case was the shooting death of Amadou Diallo in 1999 (Seigel, 2017). Diallo was a Guinean immigrant residing in New York (Seigel, 2017). In this incident, police fired over 100 shots hitting Diallo 41 times as he stood unarmed (Seigel, 2017).

According to Seigel (2017), the term profiling came of age in 1994 and began to resonate worldwide. Teasley et al. (2018) affirmed Seigel's assessment and stated that allocating race as the foundational influence on perceptions and behaviors to define criminal behavior is an act of injustice. Racial profiling is defined as a practice of law enforcement relying on race in selecting individuals for the scope of investigatory activities (Teasley et al., 2018). Since the 1960s, scholars have found that contact with the police is one of the variables that determines how African Americans perceive law enforcement. This contact with the police is why African Americans harbor negative perceptions of the police (Nadal et al., 2017). Nadal et al. (2017) suggested that police were racially profiling African Americans, which influenced how the African American community viewed procedural justice. Unarmed African Americans killed by police include Ramarley Graham, Tamir Rice, Eric Garner, Oscar Grant, John Crawford, Michael Brown, Walter Scott, Kevin Matthews, Leroy Browning, Cornelius Brown, Philando Castile, and Terence Crutcher (Martin & Varner, 2017). Martin and Varner (2017) suggested that these occurrences have declined over generations, but many feel the number of unarmed African Americans being killed is still too high. According to Martin and Varner, even in death the character of these unarmed individuals was questioned, often being misrepresented to justify their killing. Martin and Varner also said unfair police policies, which are possible because of the segregation of groups by race and class, play a major role in why these incidents happen.

Perceptions of Racial Profiling

Racial profiling has impacted law enforcements' relationship with the African American community. There is a major concern about whether police departments are improving the overall perception of police relationships with the African American community (McNeeley & Grothoff, 2016). Many African American parents associated Trayvon Martin's death with racial profiling (McNeeley & Grothoff, 2016). Perry et al. (2019) agreed and stated that each parent might have a different perception. Perry et al. suggested that Martin's death shaped some African American parents' perception of the death of African American children and their approach to instructing their children in preparation for discriminatory experiences. Martin's death was not because of an encounter with the police; rather, a security guard killed him (McNeeley & Grothoff, 2016). After this incident, some parents found themselves explaining the shooting to their African American children and making suggestions on how to act if faced with a similar situation (McNeeley & Grothoff, 2016).

Many in African American communities think that racial profiling is more pervasive in the African American community (Juckett, 2018). There is insufficient research explaining how this presence impacts African American perception, which is motivated by discrimination against African Americans through disproportionate social control (Juckett, 2018). In stark comparison, Cooper et al. (2021) explained that racial profiling disproportionately impacts African American communities; however, there may be different perceptions of racial profiling among different ethnic groups. According to Cooper et al., although the most publicized instances involve the police, security officers

also use racial profiling tactics in the public and private sectors. However, when discussing the difference in perception, African Americans likely find racial profiling more common than Whites (Burgason, 2017). Burgason's (2017) research showed the same outcome of perception when discussing the widespread problem. Burgason explained that African Americans had a stronger sentiment of racial profiling than Whites, and Whites felt stronger that racial profiling is justified.

There is a negative perception of the police among African Americans (Cooper et al., 2021). Some African American perceptions of police may come from personal experiences; however, one study showed some perceptions are formed through social media, news coverage, or intergenerational transmission of narratives and beliefs (Nadal et al., 2017). Alternatively, perceptions of police can also have different views when considering the participant's race and age, contact with the police, and neighborhood dynamics (Cooper et al., 2021).

Nadal et al. (2017) found that when African American people have frequent negative contact with police and feel they are targeted by racial profiling methods, their mistrust and negative perceptions of police increase. According to Nadal et al. (2017), the Vera Institute of Justice conducted a study involving young people in New York. Participants disagreed or strongly disagreed that the officers they encountered had a good reason to talk to them, treated them fairly, showed concern for their rights, or treated them with respect and dignity (Nadal et al., 2017). In contrast, McNeeley and Grothoff (2016) found strong evidence that young African Americans from low-income situations have the least support for the police. Wheelock et al. (2019) agreed with McNeeley and

Grothoff and stated that individual citizens' perceptions toward police are positive because they generally report high levels of satisfaction with the police. Some factors negatively impact police satisfaction, such as race, age, gender, income, and education (Wheelock et al., 2019). Race is an essential factor in profiling. One of the most notable findings in McNeeley and Grothoff's study was that an individual's race heavily influences their perception of the police.

Burgason (2017) took McNeeley and Grothoff's (2016) sentiments further and explained that a person could be satisfied with an officer's performance but still not trust the police. Burgason stated that an individual might have a relatively positive attitude toward police but still not trust the police. Many believed that trust is needed for the police to improve community ties effectively (Burgason, 2017). Robinson (2017) agreed and stated that police officers must gain residents' trust to gain full respect and cooperation in the community. Robinson indicated it is an unfortunate set of circumstances when people see officers on their streets but do not necessarily believe that the police have their best interest at heart. Research showed that the overwhelming perception of the police is that residents do not believe that the police have their best interest at heart (Burgason, 2017).

Skoy's (2021) study showed that the more contact with the police, the less satisfied the citizens were. In many communities, the presence of police promotes a sense of calm, and people feel safe. However, McNeely and Grothoff (2016), Burgason (2017), Robinson (2017), and Skoy (2021) confirmed that there is a significant negative association between African American perceptions of satisfaction, attitudes, and

legitimacy of the police. Adedoyin (2019) agreed and added there are negative perceptions of police in the African American communities. Still, negative societal stereotypes of African Americans cause the police to have negative perceptions. The general public has been conditioned to think that the human race is separate divisions based on visible physical differences. The physical differences give life to stereotypes, and perceptions are formulated when one stereotypes another individual (Adedoyin et al., 2019).

Kuhn and Lurie (2018) stated improving the relationships between the police and African American communities has prompted a reconciliation movement in several cities. The authors explained that during this phase, the police could research their history, admit mistakes, and listen to talk from the community no matter how hard the conversations may be. According to Kuhn and Lurie, these discussions are rare because people treat them as if these actions are in the past and have no merit in society today. The perception of racial profiling and injustices can be quite different depending on the groups having the discussion (Saunders & Kilmer, 2021). In contrast, Ekins (2016) explained that a favorable perception among some groups exists, but other groups of color believe policing suffers from systematic racial problems. Ekins explored the perception of police and that the disparity in deciding to use lethal force varied among the groups. She found that 73% of African Americans are far more likely than Whites at 35% to say that police are too quick to resort to lethal force (Ekins, 2016). Saunders and Kilmer (2021) concluded that some police departments and community leaders had made strides to recognize racial tension by recognizing historical racial injustices. Those

community leaders have begun commitments to bring about collaborative change in African American communities most impacted by structural racism (Kuhn & Lurie, 2018). The cities participating in reconciliation efforts are Minneapolis, Pittsburgh, Fort Worth, Birmingham, Gary, and Stockton. Kuhn and Lurie (2018) took their definition of reconciliation from the National Network for Safe Communities and the National Initiative for Building Community Trust and Justice.

Ekins' (2016) study was a national survey that found most Americans positively perceive police. Still, those who have experienced verbal and physical misconduct are disproportionately African American or another minority group. Although her finding is that not many groups are anti-police, she did find a disproportionate difference among races of color. Elkins (2016) stated that many people are satisfied with the police, but these views and attitudes change drastically over racial groups. O'Brien and Tyler (2019) concurred that the initiatives defined the process as the police and the community engaging in joint communication, research, and commitment to practical change to foster the mutual trust essential for effective public safety partnerships. These major steps are set forth to improve the community's perceptions of mistrust for the police. This can be seen as a valiant effort to make the needed progress to improve the overall perception (Fine et al., 2019). In comparison, Ekins' (2016) study findings suggested that there are less than favorable views of the police and a weakened assertion that these groups are anti-police. She found this assertion weakened because, from her findings, not many groups were willing to cut the number of police patrolling their neighborhoods, no matter their perception of the police.

History of Police-Community Relationship

Historically, there has been a relationship between law enforcement and the community. In the United States, law enforcement has viewed itself as an entity that brings offenders before the court to answer their crimes (Cunneen, 2020). Cunneen (2020) stated that bringing individuals before the court does not deter them from committing future crimes. It also does not discourage others from committing crimes. Muhlhausen (2018) agreed and confirmed this was the reason for police reform that changed policing nearly 40 years ago, seeing themselves as deterrents of crime with a strong emphasis on crime reduction. Policing initiatives like proactive policing turned routine encounters into disputes (Muhlhausen, 2018). Lum and Koper (2017) established that proactive policing helps prevent crimes by working with the community. One of the proactive policing tactics results can be depicted with the stop-and-frisk program used in New York and other states with similar Stop and Frisk programs (Lum & Koper, 2017). Jones (2020) agreed that tactics like Stop and Frisk were found to have no immediate effect on crime reduction but adversely affected public trust.

Meares (2018) matched those thoughts that public trust in law enforcement refers to the community's trust in the police to always or most of the time, do what is right and for the greater good of the community. Research indicates that people draw these conclusions since law enforcement personnel procedures are free of biases and treated with dignity and respect (Meares, 2018). O'Brien and Tyler (2019) similarly stated that redirecting policing as a civil service tool based on trust between law enforcement and the Saint Louis communities' officers to an oath to protect and serve is the only way to

reestablish trust between the two entities. However, in slight contrast, James (2018) stated that police associate African Americans with threats. This would indicate that the community does not feel they are treated with dignity and respect when it comes to the African American community.

Owusu-Bempah (2017) explained the role of social construction in determining the realities every individual subscribes to. The author's study points to the role of the environment and an individual's ability to interpret and classify the events around him. Reality turns out to be the intersection between abilities to decode the environment and surroundings' actual state. The social construction of reality entails a variety of disciplines, including philosophy, ethics, and sociology (Owusu-Bempah, 2017). In comparison, Braga et al. (2019) stated that reality had been identified as being socially constructed by itself, and society's perception of it is not distinguishable from absolute reality. The authors suggested that social construction aims to dissect the primary motivators of society's actions and evaluate society's role in the bigger picture of reality. Realism is, however, not an independent concept by itself; instead, it overlaps with other factors as characterized by the environment (Braga et al., 2019). Reinka and Leach (2017) stated that the reality, in African American communities, is that the African American male is seven times more likely to be killed by police than White males. The authors also stated that this is a problematic reality. These circumstances play a huge role in the distrust of the African American community with the police and the need to improve the African American community and police relationships.

The impact of communication on realism is a central building block towards society's understanding and perception of reality, and therefore imperative to study the interaction between language and society (Krippendorff & Halabi, 2020). Krippendorff and Halabi (2020) explained how communication enables individuals to define the reality of human experience rather than relying on the environment's influence over the encounter with reality. Boehme et al. (2020) suggested that people's behaviors in one's surroundings have been identified as having a profound impact on how people act. Humans are also highly influenced by others' behaviors, which has been why public relations have grown so prominent as a discipline. Humans' tendency to mirror the behavior of other people they perceive to be in a more lucrative position makes it relatively easy to manipulate the environment by people with more authority to beget specific behavioral patterns (Boehme et al., 2020).

Need to Repair the Relationship Between Law Enforcement and the Community

The relationship between law enforcement and the community may need to be repaired. Koslicki and Willits (2018) anticipated the significance of research and its effect on positive social change is that restoring the trust issues within the relationship between the police and the African American community created an atmosphere that promotes public safety for all. To be effective in their duties, law enforcement agencies cannot function alone. They need assistance from citizens (Koslicki & Willits, 2018). Makin & Marenin's (2017) added that studies of this nature improved administrative efficiency and efficacy by offering insight into recruitment and retention practices related to target populations' social constructions. The authors stated the study was essential to

the public policy and administration field because police administration and elected officials who implement policies for law enforcement agencies may benefit from insight into the police community trust problems, leading to long-term solutions.

Partnerships are essential to productive policing in today's society, and community policing is part of improving relationships with community members (Skogan & Hartnett, 2019). The authors stated that partnerships are just as imperative today as they were in 1829 when Sir Robert Peele formed the first specialized police force in London, England, and authored the *Pres of Law Enforcement*. Giwa (2018) added that despite strong evidence about the effectiveness of community policing, it remains the approach of choice to repair trust issues with the African American community. Nguyen (2019) similarly agreed and stated that community policing sought to repair the police's image, reputation, and capacity to solve crimes. The author suggested that in recent decades, perhaps the most celebrated reform to address both crime and citizen-police trust has been the introduction of community policing. Blair et al. (2020) suggested that the trust between law enforcement agencies and the people they protect and serve is essential. He highlighted the importance of trust for police effectiveness and in shaping citizen perceptions of the integrity of the criminal justice system overall.

Tumultuous Relationship

One result of the tumultuous relationship between police and African American citizens is the lack of trust on both sides. Establishing relationships with mutual trust between law enforcement and the community is essential to the law enforcement department's mission on public safety and effective policing in African American

communities (Pryce & Chenane, 2021). In comparison, Moore (2019) conducted a study that suggested that the African American communities, specifically the African American male, have a significant distrust for the police due to their personal experiences during police encounters and police officers' biases toward them. Pryce and Chenane (2021) added that for the police to earn the trust of African Americans, the police should treat African Americans equitably, invest in community policing, and respect African Americans. Although some respondents do not believe that their relationship with the police could be repaired, a small percentage of respondents, less than five percent (Pryce & Chenane, 2021).

Another result of this tumultuous relationship is the lack of community cooperation with law enforcement. LaVigne et al. (2017) stated that law enforcement needs the community's assistance to conduct their civil duties effectively. The authors suggested that once community members trust law enforcement, they are more inclined to provide law enforcement with details to deter crime. However, Griggs (2017) suggested that restoring the trust issues within this relationship will enable law enforcement to serve their communities but restoring the trust in African American communities has been challenging.

A significant result of this tumultuous relationship is officer-involved shootings. Kochel (2019) reviewed both lethal and nonlethal incidents of officer-involved shootings to determine that law enforcement in the United States' fifty largest departments shot at least 3,649 people from 2010 through 2016. The author discovered that St. Louis Metropolitan Police Department officers shoot suspects at a rate higher than other big-

city police departments across the country. The top three law enforcement departments' officer-involved shooting statistics from the Police Accountability Tool database are listed below. In contrast, Brunson, and Wade (2019) reported communities of color typically have low fatal and nonfatal shooting clearance rates due to poor witness cooperation. This results from a tumultuous relationship between law enforcement and the African American community. When law enforcement represents the interests of the communities, there is typically harmony within this relationship. When officers are not on the same page as the communities, there tends to be dissatisfaction and bickering (Brunson & Wade, 2019).

Police Violence and the Vulnerability of African Americans

African Americans may have a vulnerability to police violence. Fridell and Lim (2016) argued that the African American community's experiences with the police can be viewed as a crisis. Some believe police violence incidents involving African Americans are the trigger for the African American's overall perception of the police (Fridell & Lim, 2016). The disproportionate interaction police have with African Americans is well-documented, and this disproportionate interaction is also documented regarding the number of fatalities during these encounters (Paoline et al., 2018). There have been a few explanations as to the reason for the disproportionate encounters with police. Paoline et al. (2018) stated one explanation is African Americans have relatively higher involvement in criminal activity.

In contrast, an explanation is police have a racial bias (Dukes et al., 2017).

According to Fridell and Lim, racial bias against African Americans has existed in police

departments since the agencies' existence. Data showed African Americans have been harassed and killed by police throughout history, but recent incidents bring perceptions of racial profiling in policing to the public forefront (Dukes et al., 2017). Some African Americans' perception is the police resort to tear gas and rubber bullets in White neighborhoods, while they use lethal force in African American neighborhoods (Dyson, 2017). Dyson also stated that when police encounter African Americans, the body cameras will conveniently fail to function properly or fall off. According to Dyson, this perception makes some believe why grand juries fail to indict the police, which convinces the African American community they will not receive justice. The current incidents involving police fatally shooting an African American suspect, such as the shooting of Michael Brown in Missouri, Tamir Rice in Ohio, and Philando Castile in Minnesota, have called for a review of police practices and relations with the African American community (Dyson, 2017). These shootings highlight racial profiling accompanied by racial bias and the results of an encounter between the police and African Americans when the element of race is present (Duke et al., 2017).

The number of police shootings involving African Americans is commonplace nationally for the African American community (Abdul-Alim, 2016). Milwaukee, Wisconsin, has become an epicenter recently with African Americans being shot by police; it is not alone with the high number of times these police shootings occur (Abdul-Alim, 2016). In 2014, Dontre Hamilton, a mentally ill man, was shot 14 times by police (Abdul-Alim, 2016). Peterson et al. (2018) added that after the shooting of Dontre

Hamilton, the police were equipped with bodycams to record the circumstance as they occur and reduce malicious tactics.

Woolington (2019) stated that when speaking of occurrences that involve the inconsistency of police treatment of the two races, consider a similar event in Oregon in 2013. Woolington (2019) reported, a White man, Jared Steven Leone, high on some drug providing him superhuman strength, entered a police records office, arguably looking for help; however, when the police approached, the man began swinging on them. Multiple police officers attempted to wrestle him to the ground, but he had an enormous amount of strength, which allowed him to break one of the handcuffs and grab a police officer's gun (Woolington, 2019). Woolington (2019) stated after obtaining this gun, the man fired the gun, and it took the officers seven taser attempts before they were finally able to restrain the man and take him into custody. Yet, he was not shot. By comparison, Andonova (2017) described Laquan McDonald's incident in Chicago Illinois, where a 17-year-old young man, high on drugs, carried a knife and walked away from the police. Andonova explained that the difference in this incident is video shows McDonald moving in the opposite direction of police and not approaching officers with the weapon. McDonald did not get in a physical exchange with officers, nor was there attempts to subdue him with tasers. Instead, only a few minutes after the encounter, McDonald was shot 16 times and killed (Andonova, 2017).

Rivera and Ward (2017) suggested strategies for defining analytical and ethical positions on race and police violence that draw from public administration and policy sources. Rivera's and Ward's intention was to provide a tentative starting point for

integrative analysis of race-related police violence against African Americans in the United States, emphasizing corrective options suited to public administration and policy. The analysis highlighted the necessity of increased police professionalism, including increasing ethnic and racial diversity within police departments, implementing community-based policing, and introducing cultural competency training and biasreducing practices (Rivera & Ward, 2017). Spencer et al. (2016) took the position that most police officers do not intentionally discriminate and acknowledge the disproportionate number of young African American men jailed, subjected to police violence, or who otherwise suffer discriminatory consequences within the judicial system. In the discussion, Spencer et al. (2016) first sought to understand mental processes associated with implicit, as exposed to explicit biases, and how they interact within police policy and action. The authors offered psychologically based intervention strategies for law enforcement personnel, including (at an individual level) intergroup contact, counter-stereotype exemplars, and stereotype negation training and (at an agency level) banning racial profiling, training officers, and reducing officers' license to act at their discretion. The background statistics regarding parent/child communication about violence and perceived negative safety were relevant to this dissertation because they are fundamental to the established dialogue on family communication and perceived threats of violence in urban African American communities (Spencer et al., 2016). Background information surrounding the public policy approach to police violence and the vulnerability of African Americans within the current system will serve to theoretically ground this dissertation's problem statement (Rivera & Ward, 2017).

The Talk

There is a point in a child's life when their parent(s) have the *talk* with them. Many people believe that God guides how people should raise their children to walk a certain path (Barragan & Kirpalani, 2017). Nevertheless, this decision to follow those guidelines is a choice. It is the choice of the parent to guide in that direction, and it is also the child's choice to follow those guidelines (Barragan & Kirpalani, 2017). Despite that judgment call, most parents hope that their children make good decisions and remain safe through challenges in life (Voisin et al., 2016). According to Voisin et al., this parental concern guides many to have certain discussions with their children. Many parents view their most meaningful task as effectively communicating with their children about how to be responsible while remaining careful in making rational decisions (Voisin et al., 2016).

When most parents think of serious discussions with their children, the talks are generally regarding sex, consequences of drinking and drugs, and other possible questionable behavior during childhood (Voisin et al., 2016). However, in the African American family, Voisin et al. stated their talks with their children also consist of conversations about drugs, sex, and all those things mentioned. However, one conversation occurs in many African American families' homes that do not occur in other racial groups, and that conversation is known as *The Talk* (Voisin et al., 2016). Barragan and Kirpalani (2017) agreed and stated The Talk is motivated by parental concern but necessitated by real threats. However, a weakness could include having the Talk without any lived experiences to add authenticity and validity to the discussion.

Many decades ago, parents of African American children had to make certain their children were aware of their place in a racist world (Dyson, 2017). According to Dyson, an African American parents' nightmare was that their child, not knowing the color line, would cross the invisible racial line into a boundary that African Americans were not allowed to enter, and the consequences would be detrimental. Many African American parents began to discuss safety topics with their young children, especially the male child (Dyson, 2017). According to Whitaker and Snell (2016), this discussion was termed *The Talk* by African American communities. The term has persisted in referring to parents' warning about conduct in a racialized encounter with the police. The discussion is a repeated theme in the literature about being respectful of the police, keeping his hands visible, and not wearing his hood over his face (even if they are trying to stay warm).

According to Harris and Amutah-Onukagha (2019), these are some topics. Still, not all of The Talk because it is a common effort to teach their children that not all people will see them as gentle souls, they may be, but they will label them as thugs or delinquents before they even know their name. In comparison, Barragan and Kirpalani (2017) suggested some parents find this a challenging conversation to have because they find it tough to explain to their African American child that no matter how he looks, or no matter the content of his character, some may perceive him scary and prone to criminality simply because of the color of his skin.

According to Whitaker and Snell (2016), African American parents have struggled with raising their children in racially hostile societies. Racial hostile

environments have existed for many generations, and parents from previous generations have worked to improve these situations for subsequent generations (Haen & Thomas, 2018). According to the standards of many African American parents, making life better meant the succeeding African Americans would experience less racial hostility, exclusion, and violence than the previous generations (Whitaker & Snell, 2016).

Cavanagh and Cauggman (2019) agreed that for several African American parents, their parenting style involves preparing their children to navigate an unfair and potentially deadly racial environment, which judges them by their skin color first. This parenting style includes racial socializing with their children through conversations and practices to prepare them to live in environments where they may not fit (Cavanagh & Cauffman, 2019).

Whitaker and Snell (2016) suggested that many African American parents felt a sense of powerlessness to protect their children when faced with certain racially tensed moments. Cavanagh and Cauffman (2019) explained that many African American parents have engaged in one of the most painful, heartfelt, uncomfortable, shameful, and counterintuitive racial discussions; with their children, known as The Talk (Whitaker & Snell, 2016). Over time, the content of this conversation may include a few components, but it remains consistent with preparation for young African American children, particularly boys (Cavanagh & Cauffman, 2019). While Whitaker and Snell wrote in detail about the contents of the African American parent discussions to prepare their children, research from Dotterer and James (2018) differed from Whitaker and Snell regarding parenting micro protection discussions that may buffer against these racially

discriminatory occurrences and questions if these types of discussions effectively protect children. Many African American parents visualize their young children as innocent souls and pure spirits (Dotterer & James, 2018). However, the authors noted it is challenging to sit that pure spirit down and have a conversation with them to explain that everyone is not going to see them in that image. Discussing racial and cultural differences can be confusing for a child; therefore, this becomes a more difficult conversation than the conversations parents of other races have with their adolescent children (Dotterer & James, 2018).

The conversation of how an individual's race can change how someone looks at them can be difficult. Still, it can be even more complicated to understand for an adolescent child who is just becoming familiar with their makeup to now have to incorporate race challenges in that equation (Voisin et al., 2016). The Center for Parent and Teen Communication (2018) described adolescent development in stages. The early adolescence from age 11 to 14 suggested that teens are more sensitive to experiences where race is an issue (The Center for Parent and Teen Communication, 2018).

Recognizing this may play into why African American parents start having The Talk with children beginning at this age (The Center for Parent and Teen Communication, 2018). This is the age where teens encounter discussions about race from comments from peers and even posts on social media (Rivas-Drake et al., 2019).). As this is a time for racial identity, some parents feel it may be wise to discuss with their children how they may be at risk in a racially tense situation (Rivas-Drake et al., 2019). During the middle adolescence age range, which is 14 to 18, the cognitive abilities

become more complex. Teens begin to understand more about what their race means to them and what it may mean to others (The Center for Parent and Teen Communication, 2018). At this age, teens are usually more knowledgeable of stereotypes associated with their race (both positive and negative) (The Center for Parent and Teen Communication, 2018).

The adolescent years are important age ranges because this is the time of critical understanding and the development formation of the mindset (The Center for Parent and Teen Communication, 2018). When African American parent discusses racial tension with their African American children, it is not meant to shape them to be hostile or negative about certain groups of people (The Center for Parent and Teen Communication, 2018). Hattery and Smith (2021) agreed that The Talk is meant to be an informative conversation of how an African American child may be viewed differently during certain encounters and how that view can change an arguably calm situation into a racially tense situation that can turn deadly. According to The Center for Parent and Teen Communication, this conversation is difficult but needed because society has stereotypes. Those stereotypes view some groups as heroes and leaders and others as victims, foreigners, or lawbreakers. According to Teasley et al. (2018), the presupposition that African American youths are violent and dangerous is too often part of the cultural narrative.

Learning Race

Parents play a role in the way a child learns race. Beneke et al. (2019) explained that humans are naturally inclined to categorize, allowing for cognitive efficiency for

learning and making inferences. Children and adults use categorical labels to make inferences about a person based on their phenotypic categories (Beneke et al., 2019). Young children are susceptible to grouping and dependent on stereotypical interpretations of the differences among individuals considering the reliance of the brain on knowledge classifications (Beneke et al., 2019). Zheng (2018) added that parents play an important role in influencing their children's attitudes on race and racial stereotypes. Opposed to ignoring race, the authors stated that parents should be more proactive. The author further noted that parents could convince their children to identify and discuss racial differences while maintaining that racial prejudices are wrong. Zheng stated that parents actively engaging with their children in conversations on race can considerably impact their child's sense of self, interaction with others, and achievement success.

Children view differences in race and try to understand them by creating stereotypical knowledge. They are curious about the social world, and their brains are set with cognitive structures for social group categorization (Erwin et al., 2021). The authors explained prejudices are not preordained but pliable, molded by a dynamic blend of cultural beliefs and social circumstances. People fundamentally are hardwired to hold prejudices against those who seem dissimilar or unfamiliar to them, and it is possible to override the worst impulses and reduce these prejudices (Beneke et al., 2019). However, this requires broad social efforts to challenge stereotypes and get people to work together across group lines (Erwin et al., 2021). There are theoretical claims on how to challenge stereotypes and promote intergroup relationships. The authors stated one assertion is the contact hypothesis, which explained that contact between different racial group members

can reduce prejudices. Research on school integration can help to show that merely placing students together is insufficient (Beneke et al., 2019). According to Zheng (2018), discrimination awareness and bias can help children understand the group nature of racial prejudice and prevent accepting stereotypes as truthfulness.

Christia Spears Brown, a developmental and social psychologist, explored how children expand their awareness of prejudice and the factors leading to discrimination (Benner et al., 2018). Brown states that when a child deals with a negative outcome or detrimental treatment, two significant ways exist where the child could construe the experience: (a) a case of nondiscrimination that is accurately interpreted as nondiscrimination, (b) a case of discrimination that goes detected or undetected (Benner et al., 2018). Zheng (2018) suggested that many factors can help to influence if a child understands a situation as discriminatory, including situational factors, where are ambiguous vs. unambiguous discrimination: individual characteristics, which is a child's ability to use social comparisons, moral reasoning; understanding multiple and hierarchical classifications and certain socializing factors including discussions of race by parents might impact discrimination perceptions of children and adolescents (Zheng, 2018).

Children's perceptions of discrimination are linked to positive and negative outcomes (Zheng, 2018). In comparison, some research found that assigning negative feedback to discrimination instead of personal inferiority increases resilience and motivation (Tighe & Davis-Kean, 2019). Recognizing discrimination is related to heightened symptoms of anger and depression in children. The evidence that positive and

negative outcomes can result from perceived discrimination shows a fragile compromise (Zheng, 2018). Zheng (2018) suggested that if a person has an unfair experience contingent on race, that person may respond with angry or depressive feelings. Children and adults must cope with ascribing those feelings to a biased and unfair system and no signs of personal inferiority, which is the emotional task (Tighe & Davis-Kean, 2019).

Benner et al. (2019) similarly explained that perceptions and awareness of racial bias are commonplace among children. A study of 350 African American, White, and Latino elementary school students showed that African American and Latino 4th grade students were more conscious of racial bias than White students (Beneke et al., 2019). The most significant bias cases included being prohibited from activities or verbally harassed as a result of their ethnicity (Benner et al., 2019). African American and Latino students also identified many significant experiences of bias, such as receiving poor or late service at a restaurant compared to White families (Beneke et al., 2019).

The findings from Benner et al. (2019) helped to support the claim that racial discrimination is widespread and normative for African American youth. Gender differences suggest that African American males and females do not equally see discrimination in all situations (Zheng, 2018). Many factors, such as differences in messages from parents on racial dignity and racial barriers, may add to the disparity in the perceptions of girls and boys on discrimination (Zheng, 2018). Nearly 600 African American youths in grades 7 to 10 were studied by Benner et al. (2018) to understand how experiences of racial discrimination, practices of parent racial socialization, and outcomes related to academic achievement were interconnected among the sample.

African American parents have the challenge of preparing their children to identify bias correctly and prepare them not to be overwhelmed or hindered by the prevalence of racial discrimination and bias (Benner et al., 2018). The authors explained that parents help children through distressing, biased experiences by supporting their racial identity development. Positive racial identity attitudes may safeguard African American adolescents against discrimination to perform well in school (Benner et al., 2018). Without a sense of pride in ethnic heritage, merely identifying with a negatively stigmatized racial or cultural group may hinder youths' self-beliefs of youths because they are unprepared to endure despite stereotypes and discrimination (Benner et al., 2018). African American children and adolescents require explicit and implicit advice to adjust to dissenting views and racial discrimination (Anderson, McKenny, & Stevenson, 2019).

Authority figures must support cross-group relationships to reduce prejudiced beliefs among children (Paasch-Anderson et al., 2019). Paasch-Anderson (2019) suggested such adult support includes actively helping children share common goals. They must cooperate to succeed and ensure that all children are treated as equals and have positive interactions. White et al. (2020) suggested that social relationships with people from many groups reduce prejudice, decrease social anxiety, and help generate positive experiences between groups. These relationships are a key factor in shaping prejudices, reactions to stigma, and academic achievement. In comparison, Schafer et al. (2021) stated that ethical and antiracist social engineering could and should be employed to disrupt the natural tendency toward bias and stereotypes.

Given the hierarchy of America's racially stratified society, the consequences of stereotypical knowledge on White children's sense of self are fundamentally different from its consequences on African American children's sense of self (Schafer et al., 2021). Hagerman (2020) stated that White children naturally learn that they belong to a race with more power, wealth, and control in society, which provides a sense of security. In contrast, Durante, and Fiske (2017) stated that African American children learn to belong to a race with less status, power, and wealth. The authors suggested the consequences of belonging to a negatively stereotyped group include vulnerability to low teacher expectations and stereotype threat.

Unreflective acceptance and internalization of negative racial stereotypes can be detrimental to a child's sense of self and achievement (Durante & Fiske, 2017). Kinney (2020) agreed and stated that the impact of stereotypes on performance had been repeatedly evidenced in studies on stereotype threat. Stereotype threat theory posits those perceptions of low expectations may hinder individual performance (Kinney, 2020). For example, Hampton and Feller (2020) showed several studies conducted by Steele and Aronson, which indicate that African American students underachieve relative to their actual intellectual ability in situations where African American students perceive intellectual ability as a salient factor. Stereotype threat theory suggests that when African American students are told they will be testing intellectual ability, African Americans' stereotype as unintelligent is activated in their minds (Hampton & Feller, 2020).

The neuroscience and psychological research provided evidence that children indeed recognize racial differences and act based on their understandings of what those

racial differences mean (Leath et al., 2019). Leath et al. (2019) stated that children of marginalized racial groups have a greater awareness of discrimination than youth from non-marginalized groups. Butler-Barnes et al. (2019) agreed and stated that based on data from 175 African American, White, and Latino children aged 7-12, researchers found that African American children were best able to define the concept of race accurately, and Latino children reported the highest frequency of racial discrimination experiences. Rollo (2018) agreed and stated that at some time, nearly all children are likely to feel that they have been mistreated because of their racial or ethnic minority group membership. The author suggested that children and adolescents who have a more excellent knowledge of stereotyping and discrimination and parents who discuss discrimination with them are likely to perceive more discrimination than others.

Complementing research on the prevalence of discrimination awareness among elementary school-aged children shows that teenage African Americans also commonly report being stereotyped and discriminated against (English et al., 2020). The author stated that researchers found that in a multiethnic sample of 177 teenagers, African American adolescents thought people perceived them as unintelligent and threatening. Brown (2017) agreed and suggested that African American adolescents also thought racial bias contributed to harassment by police and unfair discipline in school. Hope et al. (2017) determined that based on data from 13- to 17-year-old, who completed the National Survey of African Life, which surveyed 810 African American youth and 360 Caribbean Black youth, most respondents reported experiencing a recent incident of racial discrimination. The author also mentioned that 87 percent of African American

youth and 90 percent of Caribbean Black youth reported at least one discriminatory incident in the previous year.

Jones et al. (2020) reported the most commonly reported incident was some African American youth who felt as if other ethnic groups treated them like they were better than them. Of the youth surveyed, boys perceived more discrimination than girls, and older adolescents (age 17) perceived more discrimination than their younger counterparts (Jones et al., 2020). Tynes et al. (2019) supported these findings, reiterating that racial discrimination is pervasive and normative for the youth of color. The gender differences suggest that African American males and females do not equally perceive discrimination in all settings.

Dunbar et al. (2017) stated many factors, including differential messages from parents about racial pride and racial barriers, may contribute to the difference in girls' and boys' perceptions of discrimination. DiAquoi (2017) referenced a study that explored mothers' perceptions of how girls and boys differentially experience discrimination and mothers' gender-specific messages about discrimination awareness. Major (2020) similarly presented a study of 548 African American adolescents in grades 7-10 to understand how racial discrimination experiences, parent racial socialization practices, and academic achievement outcomes were interrelated among the sample. Major (2020) found racial discrimination experiences to be associated with decreased academic curiosity, persistence, and self-reported grades. The author also found that parental messages emphasizing racial inequality awareness were associated with higher school grades. Malone-Gonzalez (2019) agreed that messages about racial inequalities might

counteract African American adolescents' painful experiences with discrimination. Self-worth messages may allow children to perceive the world much more optimistically. The author stated it is apparent that African American children and adolescents commonly perceive that they have been discriminated against.

Identity Development

Many factors may adjust identity development. Identity is an established system of beliefs on self that depicts a person's behavior in significant social settings (Saafir, 2020). While many factors can help to alter identity development, people initially see themselves based on inferences from significant others, including their family members, peers, and teachers. The author noted that people gain increased self-awareness of their true beliefs and attributes with maturation (Saafir, 2020). The progress of individuals in understanding race, membership in a racial group, and the effects of that membership during racial identity (Saafir, 2020). Saafir stated that racial identity involves the perception of shared racial heritage with a particular group. As the aforementioned study suggested, Johnston-Guerrero (2016) explained that the resilience resulting from positive African American identity could theoretically safeguard against the negative effects of racial prejudice and bias. Oyserman and Lewis' (2017) developmental model of racialethnic self-schemas further supports the significance of developing healthy, positive racial identities of children (Tang et al., 2016). The researchers theorized racial-ethnic minority identity as a theoretically schematic part of self-concept or a racial-ethnic selfschema. Oyserman and Lewis termed four types of racial-ethnic schemas. They examined how schemas are related differently to children's reactions to negative stereotypes, including choosing to participate or not engage in school (Tang et al., 2016).

Oyserman and Lewis (2017) stated that racial minorities who held racial-ethnic schemas that focused on positive connections with the in-group, or those focusing only on positive associations with the broader community, had a heightened risk of susceptibility to negative stereotypes and disconnected from school. Tang et al. (2016) suggested that children who identify with their in-group membership assign negative feedback to prejudice and consequently diminish and detach from domains that convey negative feedback, such as academic domains. Saafir (2020) similarly believed that the racial-ethnic schemas that help shield children from negative stereotypes are centered on positive relationships to the in-group and relationships with the larger society (Saafir, 2020). Children with schemas centered on positive in-group connections and positive connections with larger society can recognize and address prejudice while staying connected in the larger society (Saafir, 2020).

African American Children Developing Strong, Positive Racial Identities

African American children develop strong, positive racial identities. The revised nigrescence model by Psychologist William Cross (2017) defined racial identity development progresses in four stages. The first two stages include children and adolescents (Cross, 2017). Children are primarily in the pre-encounter stage where their racial group membership does not include individual significance (Cross, 2017). Kyere and Huguley (2020) agreed and stated that children in the pre-encounter stage might uncritically accept White culture values, seek approval from Whites, have negative

perceptions of African American people, or view themselves negatively because of their race.

The encounter stage is catalyzed by events that promote a consciousness of racism and encourage reconsidering racial group preference (Cross, 2017). Cross (2017) stated once racial group membership is made relevant, individuals often go through the immersion-emersion stage, evidenced by an appeal in bordering with African American people and understanding more about African American history and culture. In comparison, Kyere and Huguley (2020) suggested that individuals in the immersion-emersion stage may also show anti-White attitudes. The last stage, internalization, denotes self-acceptance of racial group membership. People cycle through the stages of racial identity development during their lives when faced with dissimilar events that underline their racial group membership (Cross, 2017).

Complementing the stage model of racial identity development, scholars also proposed a multidimensional racial identity (MMRI), emphasizing the varying beliefs and attitudes associated with being African American (Willis & Neblett, 2020). The authors stated this model defined African American racial identity as both the importance of race in an individual's self-perception and the meaning of being a member of this racial group. Ozier et al. (2019) agreed the multidimensional model integrated theories of identity with qualitative findings regarding African Americans' lived experiences. White et al. (2019) agreed and emphasized the MMRI is based on four major assumptions. The model assumes that identities are mostly stable and mutable and influenced by situations. The model also assumes that individuals' multiple identities are hierarchical; for

example, people place varying significance on their multiple identities, such as race, gender, and occupational identity (White et al., 2019). Endale (2018) similarly stated that the MMRI considers a person's identity construction to be the most valid indicator of identity. Therefore, the MMRI privileges individual meanings of being African American. Working from a phenomenological approach, the MMRI does not claim healthy and unhealthy identities. Sullivan et al. (2018) referenced Cross's stage model and stated, unlike that model. The MMRI does not claim a person's identity within a developmental sequence. The MMRI describes an individual's racial identity status at a given point in time. The MMRI acknowledges that the significance and meaning of race can change over time (Sullivan et al., 2018).

Bernard et al. (2018) indicated four dimensions of the MMRI, including salience, centrality, regard, and ideology, based on these assumptions. Racial salience and the centrality of identity are the two dimensions that refer to individuals' significance on race-related to their self-definition. The authors mentioned two dimensions that refer to the meaning individuals ascribe to being African American: the regard (positive or negative) for one's racial group and the ideology one associates with the identity. Mason et al. (2017) agreed and gave an example of the perceptions of how African Americans should act. Using the MMRI, researchers can examine the complexity and heterogeneity of meanings individuals ascribe to African Americans (Mason et al., 2017). Researchers have argued that African American parents play a crucial role in African American children's racial identity attitudes.

The family serves at least two critical functions in the African American child's early development. Nelson et al. (2018) suggested that family helps foster a personal frame of reference for self-identity, self-worth, achievement, group identity, and other social behaviors. Second, it provides comfort and affection, which lessen the negative and other deleterious consequences of racism. Marcelo and Yates (2019) agreed that African American parents who discuss race with their children contribute to their children's stronger racial and ethnic identities and more positive attitudes about African Americans than children whose parents do not discuss race. Similarly, Wang et al. (2020) presented literature on children's developing conceptions of race evidence, the way the brain operates underlies children's recognition of race and racial differences. Adults can influence children's application of stereotypes by teaching them to be conscious of bias and inhibit it (Nelson et al., 2018). The authors assert that children need to be presented with information about the nature and scope of racial inequality. Although there is evidence to the contrary, most studies suggest that being aware of racial discrimination confers positive effects on African American children by preparing them to face racial discrimination challenges and persevere despite bias.

African American Family Socialization

Race can have an impact on family socialization. Jakoubek and Budilová (2019) noted that many aspects of African American culture in recent history, including parenting, have been ignored. In a 1963 study of ethnic groups in New York, Glazer and Moynihan found that Negroes were only Americans and nothing else, with no values and culture to guard and protect (Jakoubek & Budilová, 2019). Loyd and Gaither (2018) also

reported that Boykin and Toms in 1985 offered a revisionist framework of African American child socialization to disrupt African American families' deficit discourse. The authors also explained that Boykin and Toms sought to theorize the successful socialization of African American children as more than how these children fit into a Euro-American social-cultural frame of reference.

It is essential to acknowledge that race has many different levels of meaning for African American individuals and families (Godsay & Brodsky, 2018). Fletcher (2021) agreed and suggested that there may be conflicting images of what it means to be African American. The presentation of a multidimensional model of racial identity further explained that the experiences of African Americans are heterogeneous and have resulted in variability in the significance and qualitative meaning that they attribute to being a member of the African American racial group. In comparison, Carter et al. (2020) suggested that some African American people may place little significance on race. In contrast, others may consider being African American a critical aspect of their self-concept. Even those who place great significance on African Americans may differ in their conceptions of African Americans (Carter et al., 2020).

The heterogeneity of African American people is partially influenced by social class. As a race, class is a complex construct that holds various meanings for individuals, particularly in the African American community (Morrison et al., 2019). Assari and Moghani-Lankarani (2018) submitted that class or socioeconomic level does not foreordain a value system for many African Americans. For example, based on income, a family classified as poor may have middle-class values. McNeil-Smith and Landor

(2018) agreed that social realities of race and class and their meanings contribute to African American families' lived experiences. The next section describes research that has examined the impact of social class on African American parenting.

This section included a review of research on the role of social class in African American families' childrearing efforts. Huguley et al. (2019) explored evidence that social class is more influential than race in family socialization practices. The author also examined evidence of African American middle-class families' distinct experiences and highlighted unique experiences at the intersection of race and class for this population. Labella's (2018) research on the different childrearing beliefs and practices within the African American middle-class is detailed. The author's study contributed to these lines of research by highlighting African American middle-class families' racial socialization experiences and analyzing the varied approaches to racial socialization among a group of middle-class African American mothers. Huguley et al. (2019) and Labella (2018) agreed social class is more impactful on childbearing than race.

Zucker and Patterson (2018) presented an ethnographic study of 12 families (six White, five African American, and one interracial) with a nine or 10-year-old child, and the authors found that family social class status was the critical discriminating factor among differential parenting practices. Scott et al. (2020) compared this to African American and White working-class and low-income families. They discovered African American and White middle-class families were alike in many ways, particularly how middle-class parents taught their children to interact with adults in social institutions.

African Americans experience what DuBois in 1903 called twoness who is American, and a Negro with two souls, two thoughts, two unreconciled strivings: two warring ideals in one dark body. Dubois added that strength alone keeps it from being torn apart (Loyd & Gaither, 2018). Varner et al. (2018) agreed and stated that according to the triple quandary framework by Boykin and Toms, African Americans must deal with mainstream American and African American cultural values and contend with their ethnic minority status, which confers oppression and racism experiences. Loyd and Gaither (2018) confirmed that Boykin and Toms classified the American portion of DuBois' twoness as the mainstream socialization agenda of parents, contending that the values of African American parents, practices, and outlooks are affected by mainstream American society, which preferences individualism, and competition (Loyd & Gaither, 2018).

The third element of the triple quandary framework is the racial minority socialization agenda of African American parents, which includes practices and tasks that help develop the adaptive reactions of children, coping styles, and adjustment techniques when reacting to racism and bias (Loyd & Gaither, 2018). Anderson et al. (2019) agreed and stated that African American parents face the triple dilemma of dealing with the mainstream African American culture. Minority realms of experience must decide what messages to provide their children and how certain messages may affect the self-perception and actions of their children. Perry et al. (2019) agreed and stated factors that determine parental socialization focus on the racial identity of parents and parents' experiences with racism.

When raising African American children, racial socialization becomes teaching a positive sense of self despite societal biases (McNeil et al., 2016). The authors suggested the three commonly used types of racial socialization are preparation for bias, promotion of mistrust, and cultural socialization. Perry et al. (2019) made a similar suggestion by expressing that racial socialization promotes racial pride, the development of knowledge of African American culture, and preparation for bias and discrimination.

Gendered Racial Socialization Beliefs

African Americans may have different racial socialization views. According to Stokes et el. (2020), African Americans historically have experienced different racial socialization beliefs. During the enslavement of Africans, oppressors tried to annihilate any sense of family and take apart manhood's meaning (Stokes et al., 2020). African American men, after slavery, were methodically forced out of White male-dominated commerce spaces, limiting the abilities of African American men to take on the role of sole household provider (Stokes et al., 2020). According to Davis-Tribble et al. (2019), African American women consequently were situated to work outside the home to help support their families. Compared to other races, African American families dealt with less intense gender divisions between economic and domestic work. The structural and racist forces that expanded the roles of African American women may have devalued the role of African American men (Davis-Tribble et al., 2019). The differential treatment of African American men and women remains evident, as African American boys perceive that they are feared in society and think they are stereotyped as threats (Davis-Tribble et al., 2019). Leath et al. (2020) agreed that African American boys and girls are conscious

of the negative stereotypes about African American people. They find these stereotypes important to their experiences in life. The prevalence of racism and the related gender dynamics are social truths that African American mothers navigate while raising their children (Leath et al., 2020).

Similar research shows that African American boys and girls get different messages on race and self (Stokes et al., 2020). Studies showed that boys are more likely to deal with negative stereotypes and coping strategies for addressing racism (Stokes et al., 2020). Girls are more likely to get messages about education, racial pride, preserving independence, and acknowledging physical beauty (Stokes et al., 2020). Scholars suggested that boys are stereotyped and targeted more. Mothers are likely to be more overprotective of their sons and have lesser expectations for their sons in advancing in society than daughters (Stokes et al., 2020). In comparison, Davis-Tribble et al.'s (2019) studies have found that children's perceptions of racial socialization messages have a varying impact on boys and girls. African American adolescents who endorsed racial socialization girls experienced improved self-esteem and diminished sadness and despondency (Davis-Tribble et al., 2019).

Self-esteem diminished with boys, and they experienced more profound sadness and hopelessness. Girls were more susceptible to cultural socialization messages than boys, and boys were more responsive to messages from parents about prejudice than girls (Davis-Tribble et al., 2019). Stokes et al., Leath et al., and Davis-Tribble et al. agreed that boys and girls may get dissimilar messages from parents and may internalize these messages differently irrespective of gender, including messages about self-pride. Self-

pride and racial pride messages favor boys and girls, predicting more positive self-beliefs, less anxiety, depression, and fewer behavior problems (Davis-Tribble et al., 2019).

Davis-Tribble et al. (2019) explained that cultural socialization includes messages about racial or ethnic heritage and history, cultural customs and traditions, and racial pride. Cultural socialization is widespread among African American families (Davis-Tribble et al., 2019). Findings show that cultural socialization messages are among the first things parents mention in responding to open-ended questions on child-rearing practice (Davis-Tribble et al., 2019). In addition to parents' emphasis on racial pride, studies have also explored parents' messages on self-pride and personal development as important aspects of racial socialization (Leath et al., 2020). While messages about African American pride and self-pride are commonplace aspects of racial socialization, more information is needed to understand why mothers decide to share these messages with their children (Davis-Tribble et al., 2019). Stokes et al. (2020) added the perceptions of mothers of the distinct social realities of their sons and daughters might play an important role in engaging in racial socialization (Stokes et al., 2020). Mothers give different messages to boys and girls, and these messages are likely responses to mothers' perception of the social reality for their children (Stokes et al., 2020; Davis-Tribble et al., 2019). In both studies, the authors consider why mothers have been found to socialize their sons and daughters to racial issues differentially but have yet to ask mothers directly about their reasoning (Stokes et al., 2020; Davis-Tribble et al., 2019).

Mothers' Approaches to Preparing Children for Bias

There are approaches to preparing children for bias. Scott et al. (2019) researched stigma and prejudice to explore how being a member of a stigmatized group or the target of discrimination can prepare children for bias. The findings suggested that being the target of discrimination has negative consequences, including institutional and structural barriers, increased stress reaction (Scott et al., 2019). Evidence also suggests that awareness of the possibility of being a target of discrimination can be self-protective (Scott et al., 2019). Similarly, Saleem et al. (2020) stated racism shows ideologically, structurally, and interpersonally. Ideological racism includes instituting oppressive social relations to create a social illusion that oppression is justifiable and warranted because African Americans are naturally inferior. Cogburn (2019) stated structural racism includes how institutional practices and cultural patterns can disseminate racial inequity without depending on racist actors, such as racially neutral policies that strengthen racial stratification and systematically result in worse outcomes for minorities. Interpersonal racism includes direct and explicit experiences of prejudice and discrimination during exchanges with people holding racist beliefs (Saleem et al., 2020).

Specifically, attributing an adverse event to discrimination rather than inferiority can result in self-esteem protection for members of stigmatized groups (Scott et al., 2019). Perceiving oneself as a target of discrimination can also incur negative consequences, such as recognizing yourself as devalued in society and subjected to uncontrollable adverse events. Attributing a negative event to discrimination can increase feelings of hostility (Scott et al., 2019). Saleem et al. (2020) found mixed results on the

benefit and harm of giving children preparation for bias messages, similar to findings that perceiving oneself as a target of discrimination can yield positive and negative results.

Several studies found that preparation for bias messages supports children's resilience and problem-solving strategies. Other studies suggest that preparation for bias may increase feelings of depression and anger, increase anti-social behaviors, and decrease self-esteem and academic engagement (Saleem et al., 2020). The adverse outcomes of the preparation of parents for bias messages suggest that specific cautions about discrimination for children may have unintended consequences (Saleem et al., 2020). Despite conflicting findings of how preparation for discrimination impacts children, research suggests that African American parents mainly support preparing children for bias (Scott et al., 2019). In a literature review, percentage estimates of African American parents reporting preparation for bids ranged from 67% to 90% across four samples (Saleem et al., 2020).

Saleem et al. (2020) conducted a study of 104 African American parents and found that 96% of respondents believed preparing their children for bias was important. Research shows that African American parents prepare bias messages because they see discrimination as unavoidable and seek to provide children with tools for dealing with the possibly damaging psychological repercussions (Saleem et al., 2020). Scott et al. suggested parents hope to protect against unavoidable discrimination experiences by reinforcing children's determination and optimism by preparing children for bias (Scott et al., 2019). According to Saleem et al. (2020), the most common type of racial bias is preparing their children for blatant and subtle interpersonal biases. Smith-Bynum et al.

(2016) agreed that preparation for bias includes messages about how racism affects children and how children should act given the pervasiveness of racism. Similarly, Banales et al. (2020) suggested that preparation for bias is a buffer to negative experiences by helping children ascribe a negative experience to the perpetrator's ignorance and not to their inferiority and teaching children how to deal with prejudice.

Summary

Chapter two was a detailed literature review about how African American parents experience and communicate racial discrimination to their young children. This chapter began by outlining the history of racial profiling, followed by a discussion about perceptions of racial profiling, along with African Americans and incidents of police violence, and finally concluding with how African Americans talk with their young children about racial tension and discrimination. The literature consensus was that there is a large difference in how African Americans perceive policing versus how Whites view policing. The different perceptions come with consequences. Effective policing depends on police working with communities and establishing a level of respect and trust for the two to be able to work together (Ekins, 2016). The perceptions discussed varied depending on the group relaying their views. In the case of this study, Juckett (2018) discussed law enforcement offers relevant statistics related to police violence and insight into the current dialogue surrounding racialized policing. All these articles yielded valuable information to this study because they depicted the influence of parents' personal experiences in discussions of racial discrimination with their children. Many of these researchers found that perceptions of racial profiling were discriminatory and

general across these multiple contexts; the same was found to be true for perceptions of effectiveness (Cooper et al., 2021).

Tilly et al. (2019) explained that African Americans are well aware of the permanence of racism. Unfortunately, they have become desensitized to the presence of racism in their lives. The Talk parents have with their children about coping with racism supports this assertion (Tilly et al., 2019). While the nature of the conversation changes to reveal the particular nuance of a racial period, The Talk between African American parents and their children has been happening since slavery (Tilly et al., 2019). The longevity of this talk, or the practice of speaking with one's child about racism, shows that African American people have constantly lived with an understanding of the normality and longevity of racism. Doucet et al. (2018) explained that not all parents provide explicit messages to their children about race, but all parents transmit racial socialization messages, whether consciously or not, through their actions. Doucet et al. (2018) stated that these practices often become routine family activities that the children later pass on to their own families, highlighting and celebrating them on their terms, rather than viewing them as deficient in comparison to the mainstream. Such practices will contribute to a culture-sensitive understanding of social development that values multiple perspectives and experiences (Doucet et al., 2018).

When parents engage in racial socialization, African American children learn their perceived inferiority when encountering police and prepare for harassment and discrimination (Lipscomb et al., 2019). Due to the tragic slaying of men and women over the past few years, as previously mentioned, African American parents often have "The

Talk" to discuss the importance of survival when encountering law enforcement (Tilly et al., 2019). Such conversations offer survival strategies to children when they interact with the police. The Talk is a protective factor for African American parents to prepare children to face discrimination and serve as a socialization tactic (Tilly et al., 2019). African American males are typically taught that when encountering police, they must keep their hands in plain view, make no sudden movements, and remain courteous and respectful towards the officers (Lipscomb et al., 2019).

Contrary to popular belief, "The Talk" is not about avoiding criminal behavior; rather, it is about avoiding the perception of criminal behavior (Cobbina et al., 2019). Calvert et al. (2020) agreed that while conversations about how to interact with police when stopped is a survival mechanism that parents try to pass on to their kids, there are unintended consequences. African American children may perceive themselves as inferior once they learn that they may be stopped and searched unnecessarily by the police (Calvert et al., 2020). Perceived as dangerous and threatening by the broader public, African Americans risk being suspicious by the police. Consequently, African American children may internalize these biases when they learn that they are often considered guilty for their skin's mere color (Calvert et al., 2020).

There is a gap in research that focuses on exploring African American perceptions of police officers through a theoretical frame of Critical Race Theory (Cole, 2017). This study addressed the gap and provided new public policy and administration information. In Chapter 2, an introduction, literature search strategy, theoretical foundation, social relationship theory, the application of the social relationship theory, the cause of distrust

of police by African American males, African American males' perceptions of police issues, and a summary and conclusion. Chapter 3 identified the study design and methods, procedures, sample, and collecting and analyzing data. Chapter 3 concluded with an explanation of validity factors.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this generic qualitative study was to explore how African American parents raising African American children perceive current police racial injustice compared to injustice during their childhood. I also explored how these parents perceive their role in discussing this situation with their children. I examined African American parents' perceptions and beliefs related to racial profiling. The sections in this chapter include the research design, role of the researcher, methodology, and issues of trustworthiness.

Research Design

In this study, I used the qualitative method. The qualitative method was suitable for this study because it helped me explore a complex phenomenon by identifying various factors that coincide with one another (see Padget, 2016). Padget (2016) explained that researchers use qualitative methodology to look beyond numbers and figures to understand feelings, impressions, and viewpoints. In addition, Padget explained that insight is gained into the participants' perceptions by using smaller, targeted samples. Qualitative interviews are extensive and can last nearly 4 hours allowing for truthful and difficult responses. The result is rich, detailed data, including insight unavailable from quantitative investigative methods (Padget, 2016).

Qualitative research is flexible, focused, and efficiently designed. Qualitative research is not without weaknesses and limits; mishandling or misinterpretation of qualitative research is routine (Padget, 2016). According to Padget (2016), the data collection and analysis in qualitative research includes smaller sample sizes and is often

biased. A quantitative approach was not suitable for this research because participants responded to broad questions in an unstructured manner, not numerically (Padget, 2016).

Three qualitative designs are phenomenology, grounded theory, and ethnography. Research showed generic studies blend the methods or claim no formal framework at all (Kahlke, 2018). Within established methodologies, researchers discuss acceptable methodological rules; however, there are also discussions about research methods that do not fit within the established methodologies (Kahlke, 2018). Because generic qualitative approaches do not fit these guidelines, a broad definition is formed.

Generic qualitative approaches are not defined strictly enough to be methodologies, so they are often referred to as generic qualitative approaches (Kahlke, 2018). Building on traditions and ideas before, generic studies are viewed as a study that refuses to claim allegiance to one established qualitative methodology (Kahlke, 2018). The benefit of using a generic qualitative approach is that the researcher seeks to understand how people interpret or make sense of their lives and experiences (Kahlke, 2018). Kahlke (2018) also suggested a generic study focuses on how people interpret their experiences. The current generic qualitative study focused on how African American parents raising African American children perceive racial injustices relative to injustices during their childhood. I also explored parents' experience in their discussions of this subject with their children. To meet the research objectives, the following questions were explored:

RQ1: How do African American parents of African American children perceive the differences between current racial injustices and those experienced during their childhood?

RQ2: How do African American parents of African American children perceive their role in discussing racial injustice with their children?

Role of the Researcher

The first role of the qualitative researcher is the data collection instrument. For a researcher in a qualitative study, another role is informing participants of the nature of the study (V. Williams et al., 2020). I had no personal or professional relationship with the participants. A key similarity was that I am an African American parent. To avoid any biases in this study, I made certain to record data from the participants, verbatim, and not paraphrase. None of my personal experiences or views were included in this study as the researcher. To make certain there were no ethical issues, I made certain to review all of the participants' answers to make certain they reflected their answers to the interview questions and made certain that those answers were relayed directly in their words with no personal interpretations.

Biases were minimized by respecting the dignity of the research participants, observing basic principles of ethics, and considering all variables (see V. Williams et al., 2020). The researcher can avoid design problems by understanding the limitations of the sample group. Bias can occur when certain groups are omitted. V. Williams et al. (2020) explained that the researcher must ensure that the research participants are independent and protected from exploitation. To ensure they are not selected based on a desire to

prove a specific research objective, the researcher should allow participants enough time to complete questionnaires. Procedural bias can occur if too much pressure is placed on participants (V. Williams et al., 2020).

Researchers often mitigate bias by conducting several interviews and anonymous questionnaires. Researchers understand that people will sometimes tell the interviewer what they think they want to hear instead of being truthful (V. Williams et al., 2020). The researcher must ensure that the study results are accurately recorded to avoid reporting bias and to show an understanding that certain biases exist and that every effort was considered in the analysis (V. Williams et al., 2020).

Methodology

In qualitative research, sample size and sampling are not often an issue because generalization is not a goal (Marvasti, 2019). Participants in the current study met certain criteria to participate. The most effective sampling strategy was criterion sampling (Anderson, 2017), and the parents were required to have children of a certain age (13 to 17), be African American, and have had the talk or were planning to have the talk with their children. The parents were familiar with the term the talk. Potential participants filled out the demographic questionnaire or self-identified to indicate whether they could participate. The questionnaire elicited descriptive data about each participant and ensured that each participant was best suited to help me examine and explain the phenomenon in question. The information from the questionnaire was used to display the demographics of the study participants.

Participation Selection Logic and Recruitment

The selection criteria were being African American, having African American children age 13 to 17, and having had the talk or were planning to have the talk. I trusted the parents to disclose whether they fit the criteria. The number of participants was determined by the chosen research design. There was no requirement on whether the family consisted of two parents or one. I selected participants who fit the selection criteria and provided a casual introduction to the study. I expressed the importance of participation and asked whether they would be interested in answering interview questions. The sample size for this study was 10 parents. This number was chosen because it was the minimum number needed for qualitative research, and it avoided the potential for an overabundance of repetitive information (see Sim et al., 2018).

Common nonprobability sampling methods include convenience sampling, purposive sampling, snowball sampling, and quota sampling (Elfil & Negida, 2017). I used only the snowball sampling technique to recruit participants. This process was continued until data saturation was attained. Guest et al. (2020) explained that saturation is reached when there is enough information to replicate the study, when the ability to obtain new information has been reached, and when further coding is no longer practical.

Elfil and Negida (2017) explained that snowball sampling is a convenience sampling method. Snowball sampling is used when it is difficult to access subjects having the target characteristics. In this method, the existing study subjects recruit future subjects among their acquaintances. The snowball method takes little time and allows the researcher to communicate better with the potential participants because they are

acquaintances of the first participant. The first participant is linked to the researcher (Elfil & Negida, 2017).

Naderifar et al. (2017) stated that the snowball sampling process is similar to asking subjects to nominate another person with the same trait as the next subject. The researcher then observes the potential subjects and continues in the same manner until a sufficient number of subjects has been reached. According to Naderifar et al., the advantages of snowball sampling include (a) the chain referral process allows the researcher to reach populations that are difficult to sample when using other sampling methods; (b) the process is cheap, simple, and cost-efficient; and (c) this sampling technique needs little planning and fewer workforce compared to other sampling techniques. Disadvantages of snowball sampling include (a) the researcher having little control over the sampling method and recruiting additional subjects relying mainly on the previous subjects observed and (b) representativeness of the sample is not guaranteed. Initial subjects are likely to nominate people that they know well. The subjects may share the same traits and characteristics. The sample that the researcher will obtain may be only a small subgroup of the entire population (Naderifar et al., 2017). Other sampling methods such as purposive, convenience, and quota were not considered for the current study.

In purposive sampling, the researcher recruits individuals from the population who appear to be representative of the population based on the researcher's knowledge and judgment (Elfil & Negida, 2017). Etikan and Bala (2017) stated that purposive sampling, one of the most common sampling strategies, is used to recruit participants

according to preselected criteria applicable to a particular research question. Sample sizes may or may not be fixed before data collection, depending on the resources and time available and the study objectives. According to Etikan and Bala, purposive sample sizes are often determined based on the point in data collection when new data no longer bring additional insights to the research questions. Therefore, purposive sampling is most successful when data review and analysis are done in conjunction with data collection.

Convenience sampling, conversely, is the weakest method of sampling (Elfil & Negida, 2017). The risk of bias is low when the population is homogeneous in terms of the target characteristic under question. In contrast, in nonhomogeneous populations, this sampling method has a higher risk of error (Elfil & Negida, 2017). Convenience sampling is perhaps the easiest sampling method because participants are selected based on availability and willingness to take part (Elfil & Negida, 2017). Useful results can be obtained, but the results are prone to significant bias because those who volunteer to take part may differ from those who choose not to (volunteer bias). The sample may not represent other characteristics, such as age or sex (Elfil & Negida, 2017).

Quota sampling, sometimes considered a type of purposive sampling, is also common. In quota sampling, the researcher decides how many people with certain characteristics to include as participants (Etikan & Bala, 2017). Characteristics might include age, residence, gender, class, profession, marital status, use of a particular contraceptive method, HIV status, etc. The chosen criteria allow the researcher to focus on people most likely to experience, know about, or have insights into the research topic (Etikan & Bala, 2017).

Although purposive and quota sampling are similar in that they are used to identify participants based on selected criteria (Elfil & Negida, 2017), quota sampling is more specific concerning the sizes and proportions of subsamples, with subgroups chosen to reflect corresponding proportions in the population. If, for example, gender is a variable of interest in how people experience COVID infection, a quota sample would seek an equal balance of COVID-positive men and COVID-positive women in a given city, assuming a 1:1 gender ratio in the population (Elfil & Negida, 2017). Researchers employ purposive rather than quota sampling when participants are more of a target or an approximate rather than a strict quota (Elfil & Negida, 2017). Although these sampling techniques are described, I used only the snowball sampling method.

To meet the inclusion criteria in this study, participants were required to be (a) African American, (b) have African American children between age 13 and 17, (c) be in one or two-parent families, and (d) live in inner urban cities, suburbs, and even small rural communities. Participants responded to recruitment posting on Facebook Messenger or Facebook groups to indicate whether they met the inclusion criteria. Individuals not meeting the criteria based on their responses were excluded from the study. Personal family and friends were excluded as participants. There were multiple family sizes used in this study, but only one parent was interviewed, establishing transferability.

Transferability was also achieved by various demographics that emerged among participants in this study (see FitzPatrick, 2019). The parents were selected from inner urban cities, suburbs, and small rural communities.

I used Facebook and Facebook Messenger postings to recruit potential participants. When responding to the Facebook or Facebook Messenger post, participants reviewed the eligibility criteria and agreed to the informed consent Form. If the prospective participant agreed to the consent form, they entered their contact information to schedule interviews. Participation was strictly voluntary. I assumed that the participants in this study would answer all of the questions truthfully and would be impartial in their responses. Participants had the right to refuse to answer any question during the interview. I continued to recruit participants until I had 10 African American parents who had had the talk with their African American children or were planning to have the talk. Guest et al. (2020) explained that saturation is reached when there is enough information to replicate the study, when the ability to obtain new information has been reached, and when further coding is no longer practical.

Instrumentation

As the researcher of this study, I was the key instrument for data collection to conduct interviews with 10 parents. The interview questions focused on topics that shaped the parent–child conversation on what was perceived as proper behavior as an African American when faced with a police encounter. The most common type of data collection among qualitative researchers is the interview (Marvasti, 2019).

I collected this information through open-ended interview questions with the parents from low-, middle-, and high-income families. These African American parents were from various demographics such as the inner-city urban neighborhoods, suburbs, and small rural communities. Interviews were useful for exploring a participant's

experience. As the interviewer, I gathered in-depth information on the topic study through the interview questions.

Data Collection Procedures

Data were collected by manual notetaking and recordings of the conversation so none of the information would be missed. The interviews were conducted via Zoom. I forwarded a recruitment posting to possible candidates via the Facebook social media platform and scheduled the interview. After receiving the candidate's agreement to participate, I determined that they were eligible. The participant contacted me by the email address I had provided in the Facebook posting; once the participant agreed to participate, I replied to their email by sending them the consent form. They replied "I consent" to the email if they consented. The participant was interviewed in a Zoom meeting. I recorded the Zoom meeting for accuracy and noted comparisons. After the interview, the participant was thanked for their participation.

Data Analysis

When analyzing the data collected, I listened to the audio recordings of the interviews and transcribed that information. I reviewed the transcripts and took notes from those transcriptions. I reviewed each transcript and made notes of similarities, differences, and opinions related to the answers the parents provided during the interview. I repeated these steps for each interview. I did not use a software package to help code the data, and I manually coded the information and determined what was relevant to my study. I analyzed themes and sub-themes which emerged from the data. Saldana (2017) described coding as simply a word or short phrase that symbolizes an

attribute for a portion of language or visual data. Coding is one way of analyzing data, not necessarily the way, but one way. Coding makes it easier to analyze and interpret the participants' feedback (Saldana, 2017). I used Saldana's steps of analysis to sort the data and arrange it in the desired order, collected and transformed the information into meaningful data, transcribed the data and converted it into a written document, analyzed the interview results and interpreted the data meaning, and finally summarized and interpreted the data. Saldana's recommended manually coding on hard-copy printouts, with paper and pen, for first-time or small-scale studies (Saldana, 2017). I coded using a combination of paper and pen and Microsoft Word.

Issues of Trustworthiness

To establish a credible study, I discussed the nature of the study and made certain they were comfortable with the questions I asked them. I was transparent about my approach, methods, and procedures. The interviews were recorded. Also, I took notes during the interviews. The audio recordings assured that everything a participant stated was documented precisely. Credibility and validity were accomplished by interviewing different parents and obtaining different experiences and perspectives. Credibility involved the researcher's authentic and suitable account, with specific reference to the level of agreement between participants and the researcher. Validity in a qualitative sense means gaining knowledge and understanding of nature, such as the meaning, attributes, and characteristics of the phenomenon under study (Korstjens & Moser, 2018).

Collecting different perceptions and viewpoints from the families confirmed this validity and credibility.

This study involved interviewing African American parents, for this study. I interviewed one, establishing transferability. Transferability was achieved by various demographics that emerged among participants in this study. Korstjens and Moser (2018) stated that transferability involves providing readers with evidence that the study findings apply to other contexts, situations, times, and populations. The parents in this study were selected from inner urban cities, suburbs, and even small rural communities.

I reviewed the data collected with the participants after the interview to be comfortable with the information I had collected. This established dependability and reliability. This was achieved by maintaining a personal journal. Being aware of potential biases ensured credibility because understanding how my views on the study could negatively impact my study allowed me to effectively manage those biases to make certain they are not present in the study.

Ethical Procedures

To ensure all ethical procedures were being followed, I made certain that I had their permission to interview them for this study; by having the participants complete a consent form, I agreed that the participant was willing to interview with me. By assigning pseudonyms for participants, ensured confidentiality. I kept journaled notes, interview transcriptions, and any identifying participant data secured in a locked filing cabinet and/or encrypted in files, only accessible by myself.

The participants were informed that their participation was voluntary, and no coercion methods were used to acquire participation. During the interview, if there was confusion about the questions or the answers, clarity was provided to make certain

everyone agreed with the information being collected. To minimize any risk to the participants, I made certain they understood they should speak with me openly. I did not incorporate any biases or judgments during our interview. No participant was discovered to be suffering from any emotional stress during their participation. In that case, I would have concluded the interview and provided the information to the Wayne County Community Health Department to receive free help. Participants were informed that their information collected from the interview would be stored in a locked file cabinet, only accessible by myself, and destroyed by shredder after being secure for 5-years, as the university requires.

A \$5 Target gift certificate was provided to the participants in this study, and due to the small monetary value, no ethical guidelines were diminished according to those standards. Participants were informed that their participation would provide knowledge to others seeking the information they have to share through their experiences.

Summary

In Chapter 3, I outlined the research study by detailing the methodology and study design. The interview structure allowed effective means of gathering detailed information through the research questions about the participants' experiences. By recording the interviews, while manually taking notes, I gathered the participating parents' insights effectively.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this study was to explore how African American parents raising African American children perceive current police racial injustice compared to injustice during their childhoods and their role in talking to their children about racial justice and their perceptions and beliefs related to police violence. I selected 10 African American parents raising African American children between the ages of 13 and 17. I interviewed these parents to gather information regarding their experiences to answer the following research questions: (a) How do African American parents of African American children perceive the differences between current racial injustices and those experienced during their childhoods? (b) How do African American parents of African American children perceive their role in talking to their children about racial injustice? Chapter 4 includes the data collection, data analysis with emerging patterns and codes from the transcripts, and a table to illustrate the findings. This chapter concludes with a summary of the answers to the research questions.

Setting

Lifestyle changes created by the COVID-19 pandemic brought about challenges for recruiting and interviewing. All of my contact with participants was performed online over the computer. I posted the recruitment post on Facebook and made my selection of participants from several respondents. As described in Chapter 3, I contacted the selected participants by email and attached the participation consent form to the email. Once they agreed to the terms of the interview, they replied "I consent" to the email. After receiving their consent, I scheduled Zoom meetings to conduct the interviews. I scheduled the date

and time of the Zoom meetings according to what time worked best for the participants.

The interviews and transcribing of the interviews were completed in approximately 2 months.

Demographics

The demographics of the study's participants were obtained by having the participants answer some questions and from the demographic information the participants reported during the initial screening at the recruitment phase. Participants were African American parents with African American children, and the participants resided in the Southeast region of Michigan. The only other question that was asked outside of the self-reported information was the age range of the participants' children and the parents' age range, which varied from early 40s to late 50s.

Data Collection

I interviewed 10 African American parents, recorded the interviews in Zoom meetings, and took manual notes in a journal. The interviews were conducted in the Eastern Standard Time zone after 5:00 p.m., and for the interviewee's privacy, I was alone in my home office during the recordings. I blocked off 2 hours in Zoom for the interview. However, none of the interviews required more than that allocated time. Each interview lasted 30 to 60 minutes. At the beginning of each interview, I stated the purpose of the study to explore how African American parents raising African American children perceived police racial injustice today relative to injustice during their childhoods and how these parents perceived their role in having the talk with their children. I presented the interview opening statement and thanked each participant for

taking the time to interview. I reminded them that the interview would be confidential and their participation was voluntary. If at any time during the interview they wanted to stop, they were told they had the right to conclude the interview. I informed each participant that I would ask 11 interview questions, and I asked if I could continue the interview; each participant agreed to continue the interview.

There were no unusual circumstances during the interview. There was a range of emotions encountered during the interview, including laughter, silence to reflect before responding, and pondering moments to gather thoughts before answering questions.

There were even some sighs heard that would indicate an experience reacting. However, there were no indications of distressful emotions or reluctance to continue the interview, and no participants suggested a desire to discontinue the interview. After the final question, I asked the participant if they had any questions for me and any additional information to add that I had not asked. I concluded the interview with the closing statement, thanked them for their participation, and thanked them for sharing their viewpoints. There were setbacks due to schedule conflicts, so Zoom meetings had to be rescheduled on several occasions, but no other unusual circumstances occurred during data collection. The variations in data collection occurred because of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Data Analysis

After the interviews, I analyzed the data and listened to each audio file recorded. I transcribed each audio-recorded interview, captured the information verbatim, and saved it into a text file. From the audio recordings, the transcripts, and journal notes, I manually

highlighted recurring words and phrases and created coded categories from the data collected from the interviews. I charted a table for each participant's transcribed interview, and I labeled participants with pseudonym names. I went through each transcript and pulled out commonly used words and created categories to relate to those words. I also pulled out phrases and pattern designs and organized them into categories. I compared the information from the 10 interviews conducted and identified a range of codes:

- bad apples,
- protect and serve,
- loaded question,
- judging a book by its cover,
- pulled over,
- get home safe,
- have credentials readily available,
- treated differently,
- be polite and respectful,
- viewed as a threat,
- treatments,
- behaviors,
- personalities, and
- actions.

By using manual coding, I avoided personal assumptions and was able to increase the validity of my findings. I reviewed all 10 participants' transcripts line by line and pulled out common words and phrases from the data. I analyzed the interview results, interpreted the data meaning, and summarized the findings according to Saldana's (2017) recommended steps for manually coding on hard-copy printouts with paper and pen for small-scale studies. In Table 1, I present the codes, categories, and emergent themes.

Table 1

Codes, Categories, and Themes

- C 1	<u> </u>	TII.
Code	Category	Theme
<mark>bad apples,</mark>	Racial Profiling /	1. Trust/Distrust of Police Still a
	<mark>Distrust</mark>	Problem in African American
		Communities
protect and serve,		2. Racial Profiling Always Existed
,		and is an Injustice
loaded question		J
judging a book by its		
cover,		
pulled over,		
get home safe,	The Talk	3. The Talk is Still a Necessary
get nome sare,	THE Talk	
		Discussion in African American
		Households
have credentials		
readily available		
treated differently,		
be polite and		
respectful,		
viewed as a threat,	Fear for their	4. Parents Fear for Their Children
	children	During Police Encounters
treatments,		
behaviors,		
personalities,		
actions,	Police	a. <mark>Police</mark>
	actions and	Inappropriate
	behaviors	Actions/Behaviors
		Frame Parents
		Perceptions

I put the collected information into a Word document and used color coding shading to distinguish the related words and phrases. Five themes emerged:

- 1. Trust/distrust of police is still a problem in African American communities.
- 2. Racial profiling always existed and is an injustice.
- 3. The talk is still a necessary discussion in African American households.
- 4. Parents fear for their children during police encounters.
- 5. Police inappropriate actions/behaviors frame parents' perceptions.

Most of the data collected and analyzed indicated very similar personal experiences and viewpoints. However, there was one discrepant difference by Mary (pseudonym) that was slightly different from the others. Mary's husband is an African American police officer. As a result, I wondered if raising her African American children was different because of her husband's status. Nevertheless, I thought it was valuable information to add her experiences and viewpoints to my study so there would be no bias to eliminate her views whether they aligned or contrasted with the viewpoints of others.

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Credibility

I established a credible study when I discussed the nature of the study with the participants and made certain they were comfortable with the questions I asked them. I was transparent about my approach, methods, and procedures. The interviews were recorded. Also, I took notes during the interviews. The audio recordings ensured that everything a participant stated was documented precisely. Credibility and validity were accomplished by interviewing different parents and obtaining different experiences and

perspectives. Credibility meant that my account was authentic and suitable, with specific reference to the level of agreement between participants and me. As Korstjens and Moser (2018) stated, validity in a qualitative sense means gaining knowledge and understanding of the nature, such as the meaning, attributes, and characteristics, of the phenomenon under study. I collected different perceptions from the parents, which confirmed the validity and credibility of the findings.

Transferability

I interviewed African American parents for this study. Korstjens and Moser (2018) stated that transferability involves providing readers with evidence that the study findings could be applied to other contexts, situations, times, and populations; this was established using participants' quotes and patterns that emerged from the data collection. Transferability was also achieved by various demographics that emerged among participants in this study. The parents in this study were selected from inner cities, suburbs, and small rural communities in Southeast Michigan.

Dependability

The findings of this study were dependable because of the assessment trace used. The path included recruitment posting, consent form, in-depth interview questions, audio recordings of those interviews, line-by-line transcriptions of those recordings, and codes and patterns that emerged from the data. These allowed me to analyze the different perspectives, which allowed transparency and dependability.

Confirmability

I achieved confirmability when I informed participants that their participation would be voluntary, and no coercion methods were used to acquire participation. During the recorded interview, I verbally communicated to the participant the purpose of the study and asked whether I had their permission to continue with my interview question. Once agreed, I asked the participants 11 open-ended interview questions that addressed their personal lived experiences and viewpoints. If there was confusion about the questions or the answers at any time, clarity was obtained to make certain everyone agreed with the information being collected. To minimize any risk to the participants, I made certain they understood that they should speak with me openly, and I did not incorporate any biases or judgments during the interview. None of the participants were discovered to be suffering from any emotional stress during their participation.

Participants were informed that their information collected from the interview would be stored in a locked file cabinet only accessible by me, and would be destroyed by shredding after being secured for 5 years, per Walden University requirements.

Results

In the interviews conducted, 10 African American parents elaborated on their viewpoints, their lived experiences with police officers, racial profiling, and how these experiences formulated their discussions with their African American children about how to conduct themselves during an encounter with the police. The following themes were used to answer the research questions:

RQ1: How do African American parents of African American children perceive the differences between current racial injustices versus their childhood?

- 1. Trust/distrust of police is still a problem in African American communities.
- 2. Racial profiling always existed and is an injustice.
- 3. The talk is still a necessary discussion in African American households.

RQ2: How do African American parents of African American children perceive their role in discussing racial injustice with their children?

- 1. The talk is still a necessary discussion in African American households.
- 2. Parents fear for their children during police encounters.
- 3. Police inappropriate actions/behaviors frame parents' perceptions.

All of the participants described their children's gender, ages, and personalities. Several categories were derived from that information, including personalities, behaviors, feelings, and emotions. The following sections include the five major themes that emerged from the data analysis: trust and distrust of police is still a problem in African American communities, racial profiling always existed and is an injustice, the talk is still a necessary discussion in African American households, parents fear for their children during police encounters, and police inappropriate actions and behaviors frame parents' perceptions.

Theme1: Trust/Distrust of Police Is Still a Problem in African American Communities

There can be a spectrum of stances on whether to trust or distrust the police, and these opinions varied among my study participants. However, all the participants agreed

that there is still an existing problem in the African American communities surrounding trust in the police. Out of the 10 participants, eight expressed a level of distrust for the police and the other two reported they did not have a view one way or the other because they had never personally had a bad experience. Nevertheless, they were very reserved when it comes to the police because they had witnessed African Americans being treated unfairly and differently by the police. For example, John is a divorced 51-year-old African American male who stated he grew up in Detroit, Michigan. John is raising two African American daughters, ages 17 and 19. John described his children with personalities ranging from outgoing, social, and friendly to private and reserved. John described that he mostly trusts the police. However, he described how he believes that police have implanted thoughts, so sometimes there are police officers who break the rules.

Jack agreed with John that there are "bad apples." Jack is a 55-year-old single African American male who grew up in Detroit, Michigan. Jack has three children, two girls and one boy, ages 13, 20, and 22. He stated that their personalities are strongminded, naive, vulnerable, protective, aware, sensitive, and unique. Jack explained that he finds it hard to trust the police because of the bad apples on the force. Overall, he stated he does not trust the police because he has seen growing up. Jack described whether he trusted the police as a very intuitive question. He stated, although he does not trust them, he knows of good officers, and they have a difficult job, but no one takes the time to see it from their side. Jack described the job of a police officer as difficult because they put their lives on the line daily.

Mary is a married 46-year-old African American female. She reported growing up in New York but resided in Ann Arbor, Michigan. Mary has two African American boys aged seven and 16 years old. She described her children's personalities as sheltered, mild-mannered, artsy, very creative, non-confrontational, aware, perceptive, and empathetic. Mary's status was more unique than the other participants because her husband is a police officer (detective). When asked about her trust in the police, she described it as a loaded question and stated that she did not view either way or the other but always had a guard up because of what she had seen in their actions. She stated that growing up, as a child in New York, she did not fear the police, but her views changed when she moved to Michigan. In New York, the police walked the neighborhoods and knew the community, but when she moved to Michigan, she noticed they didn't take the time to know the communities. Hence, she noticed the relationships between the African American communities and the police change negatively.

Like Mary, Teddy believed trust or distrust of police was a loaded question.

Teddy is a married 55-year-old African American male. He has two children, a boy and a girl aged 13 and 27. He described their personalities as ranging from outgoing, social, and bubbly to introverted. However, Teddy reported both are educated and respectful.

Teddy said he grew up in Detroit and stated that he trusts the police in Detroit because he knows many of them personally; however, he does not trust the police as a whole. He said his experiences framed that distrust.

Sara is a 46-year-old single African American female. She has three sons aged 10, 13, and 25. She stated she lives in the city of Detroit. Sara described her children's

personalities range from laid back to anxious and silly. Sara stated that she does not trust the police because they are supposed to help resolve situations and sometimes escalate situations into harmful occurrences.

Jason agreed with Sara and stated that he also doesn't trust the police. Jason is a 41-year-old divorced African American male. Jason said that he lives in a suburb of Detroit and has three children, two boys, and a girl aged 10, 13, and 15. He described his children's personalities as average, down-to-earth kids. Jason said his reason for not trusting the police is because they don't have our best interests and needs at heart, and they are not looking out for our safety, which he believed they are supposed to be doing.

Susie is a 44-year-old married African American female. She reported she resides in Detroit but grew up in Troy, Michigan. She has three children, including a twin boy and a girl aged 13, and a 14-year-old daughter. She describes her children as level-headed, docile, following instructions, and being rule stretchers. Susie trusts police officers that look like her more than she does those officers that live outside of urban communities. Susie stated her parents grew up during segregation and were not allowed to attend white schools. Her father was born on a plantation, so her talk as a child focused on law enforcement. Susie doesn't believe all police officers are racist with intent, but in her experience, she said that she knows that there is intentional/unintentional bias.

Tom is a 46-year-old divorced African American male. He reported that he resides in Detroit, and he has two children, a boy and a girl aged 17 and 20. He describes his children as protective, great personalities, sheltered, and intune. Tom stated that he does not trust or distrust the police because, from his experience, sometimes they are on

their jobs and other times they are not. Tom remarked that if the rules are broken, there are consequences to those actions, and sometimes those consequences may involve the police. Tom stated that his experience growing up, the parent's concern was more about their child being roughed up by the police, but times have changed, and now people are being killed at the hands of police officers, women, men, boys, and girls.

Oscar is a 41-year-old married African American male. Oscar stated he resides in Detroit and has five children aged nine, 12, 14, 15, and 22. Oscar stated that all his children are athletes with various personalities, many articulate and some bossy. When asked if he trusts the police, Oscar stated that he trusts them to do their jobs depending on the area they are in, and due to the things they put up within certain areas, their jobs can be difficult and dangerous. However, he trusts them to be them. Being them can mean several things, both good and bad. To clarify, if the officer is a bad apple, he trusts him to stay true to that, and if the officer is good, he trusts them to be good. Oscar indicated that tension has increased in African American communities between residents and police. Social media has detailed many police encounters that have gone bad, which has made the entire society more aware of the problems but has made African Americans angrier that the brutality still exists.

Mike is a 45-year-old divorced African American male. Mike reported he resides in the suburbs of Detroit and has six children aged 13, 20, 21, 23, 24, and 25. He stated that his children's personalities range from outspoken to reserved. When questioned about his trust in the police, Mike remarked that he ultimately trusts the police. However, like other participants, he acknowledged bad apples in police departments. Most

participants suggested African American communities distrust the police because of their experiences of being profiled and treated unfairly or observing someone being treated in a discriminatory manner by the police.

Theme 2: Racial Profiling Always Existed and Is an Injustice

Several participants described experiences of being racially profiled by police and being pulled over or stopped as a result. All of the participants described racial profiling as a form of injustice that has existed for many generations, and it still exists. Over time, many African Americans have experienced being treated in a different way because of how they looked or the color of their skin. One of the participants, John, described racial profiling as purposedly picking out a group of people from a specific racial group and treating them differently and unfairly, while Jack explained that racial profiling is a form of systematic racism, and it is something that is seen every day in society. He described it as people not being treated equally because of their race, and not being offered equal opportunities because of the color of their skin. He further explained systematic racism as something which overwhelms institutions such as police forces and it impacts processes and procedures. Therefore, racists become the major decision-makers creating discriminatory policies which give birth to racial profiling along with other discriminatory practices. Mary agreed and stated that racial profiling is "targeting a particular subset of people based on their racial identity." She provided an example of African American boys walking together in a group, and they are profiled as being up to no good.

Teddy similarly described racial profiling as putting a person in a negative connotation because of how a person looks. Teddy stated that racial profiling is bound to happen sooner than later and is inevitable. In comparison, Sara said that racial profiling puts people in a category because of appearance. She provided an example of African Americans being seen as criminals, thieves, and robbers in hoodies. They are also labeled if they hang with the wrong people. Oscar expressed it as stereotyping, judging, and profiling or perceiving a person differently by how they look, their race, or their socialeconomic status. He further stated that just because a person lives around crime does not make them criminals. He declared, "African Americans don't opt to live around crime. Sometimes their economic status plays a deciding factor on where they can live, and often that is in crime-infested communities." As a result, by living around crime, their entire community is profiled, and the entire neighborhood gets treated as criminals just because they have no other living alternatives. Many participants shared the opinion that racial profiling meant judging a book by its cover and people being treated differently because of how they look or the color of their skin.

Theme 3: The Talk Is Still a Necessary Discussion in African American Households

All participants rationalized that their talk with their children included potential scenarios of being pulled over by the police and how to conduct themselves during that occurrence. All 10 of the participants stated that it is still necessary to have the talk in African American households because there is an unjust difference in the way African Americans are treated during encounters with the police. John's talk with his children included the dos and don'ts and how to do the right thing. He stressed the importance of

pulling over in a well-lit area. Jack and other participants collectively had the same reaction about pulling over in a well-lit area. He also tells his children to have their registration, license, and insurance information readily available. This response was echoed by almost all the parents interviewed. In addition to having the paperwork available, many agreed that they also tell their children to keep their hands in plain view, be respectful and polite, don't make any sudden moves, don't argue, comply, and many expressed to their children that the goal is to get home safe.

Similarly, Oscar agreed with the others about what he talks to his children about. Still, he added that it is strategic for the African American community when dealing with the police. He quoted, "when the talk was given to me, we were told just always to be respectful to officers and show the utmost respect." He further added, "now, it's like more of a strategy to deal with the police, so you gotta be very strategic on how you approach any situation with the police, and you have to break down different situations with your kids."

Mary described that her talk with her boys needed to be more in-depth because her husband is an officer, and her boys see officers doing wrong when they believe officers are there to help because of their father's profession. Her talk included information about self-pride because many of the people being killed by police are African American. Mary told her boys, "Don't allow anyone to make you feel less than you are and be proud to be black." She echoed the sentiments that other participants discussed with their children, and that was to conduct themselves so that they both come out of the situation. Mary described telling her children to "do as they are told and get

them in the pocket." When asked to clarify that statement, Mary elaborated by saying that if the police officer is wrong in their actions, they can submit complaints later, depending on the seriousness of the situation; possibly sue the police, which is hitting them in their pockets.

In comparison to many of the participants, Teddy reinforced that the goal of the talk is to get his children home safely after an encounter with the police. He added, whether the police have probable cause or not, just be respectful and keep hands in plain sight. Teddy stated that the talk takes on a more critical form when the parent's experiences have been more negative. His talk was to provide his children with the tools they need to be polite, respectful, and deal with things accordingly. Be careful, put your hands on the wheel, and don't give them a reason to believe you are a threat remotely, is part of the conversation Teddy had with his children.

Susie had parents who grew up during segregation. The talk they gave her centered around being treated unequally and law enforcement. She talked with her children more about how African Americans are expected to run faster, be smarter, and things along that line. Nevertheless, she stated that her talk includes some instructions about police encounters, such as following the rules, not moving too fast, don't look this way, and don't walk that way. Susie said, "The talk is moving, one day, you feel one way, the next day, you feel another." She instructs her children to de-escalate the situation and get home safe. Because her children didn't grow up in segregation, Susie stated that she feels her talk must include teaching her children how to recognize when someone is racist or prejudiced. All the participants found it necessary to have a

discussion with their children about how to conduct themselves during a police encounter because of the awareness of the difference in treatment by police in comparison to other ethnic groups.

Theme 4: Parents Fear for Their Children During Police Encounters

When questioned, many parents expressed fears in combination with concerns that they have for their children during a police encounter. Out of the 10 participants, eight blatantly expressed their level of uneasiness as fear, while a couple of parents expressed a level of concern and worry, but not to the extent of fear because they refused to live in fear every time their children left the house. They conveyed that their spiritual belief is to pray and leave it in God's hands. With prayers and the hope that they reared their children appropriately, they trusted that would be enough to keep them safe. Even with spiritual confidence, many still worried about their children being shot and killed during an encounter with the police.

John explained that his fear for his children is that they would be caught in the wrong place at the wrong time. Jack stated that he fears that a hot-headed officer will pull his children over and shoot them for no apparent reason. In comparison, Mary's fear is that because her son is an African American man he will be viewed as a threat, and things will be taken too far. Being viewed as a threat came up with many of the parents.

Sara feared they would be killed, and Susie feared that her children would not have a voice and would not have the opportunity to explain themselves fast enough or clear enough. She stated that she gets butterflies because her son wants to be himself and wear braids and look different, but this is concerning for her as a parent because she fears

him being profiled. She said she wants her children to be themselves, but the dangerous times are concerning. She mentioned that she knows of parents who do not allow their children to wear hoodies because of the things happening with profiling and biases. She stated that her concern is not just for her children. She proclaimed that her stomach was in her throat when her husband got pulled over by the police.

Oscar agreed and stated his fear was his children would be too scared to make a sound decision. Teddy reported that he was concerned that his children would not be in sound mind, but he stated that he does not fear but prays. He said he refuses to live in fear, but it doesn't eliminate the concern. Tom said he fears that his children won't come home. Many of the interviewed parent's concerns reaffirmed each other and illustrated both fears and concerns any time their children encounter the police. There was not one participant that did not express apprehension.

Theme 5: Police Inappropriate Actions/Behaviors Frame Parents' Perceptions

Many of the participants described the police treating African Americans differently and treating them as a threat instead of being talked to first. They described this different treatment resulting in police brutality, aggression, racism, inequality, prejudice, and unfair treatment. Out of the 10 participants, a pair of the participants provided a different ideology and mentioned that police also could be scared and in fear while doing their job. As a result, several participants suggested that the fear that police have resulted in them hostilely policing people they are afraid of.

John described that there are levels of integrity amongst police officers. He mentioned not to give law enforcement any reason to question your behavior or

judgment. John felt that the job of police could be a catch 22 situation because some are out to do a good job and protect and serve, while some are equipped with racial corruption, which was birthed a long time ago. John discussed that those officers are considered "bad apples."

Mary suggested that police are quick to assume the worse, and it is those assumptions that result in a simple traffic stop going too far and police assuming individuals were going for guns. Teddy elaborated about a problem in policing because the police are dealing with people they fear. He revealed that he has a clinical background, and he believed those police officers, patrolling urban neighborhoods, should be knowledgeable of what people have experienced to understand people's viewpoints. Teddy added that police should know the people and know about the people they police. If they don't live in the community they are policing, they shouldn't be policing that community without proper culture sensitivity training. He stated that people are being pulled over, not knowing which cop personality they will get. Through experience, he expressed that those parents growing up in the South or who grew up in the South have different views of the police. He mentioned, "many southerners' experiences were different, in a negative way, so they negatively viewed police." All of the participants agreed these expressed experiences framed their discussions with their children, and the lessons trickled down generations.

Summary

This qualitative study aimed to examine how African American parents of African American children perceive the differences between current racial injustices versus their childhood and how African American parents of African American children perceive their role in discussing racial injustice with their children. Ten African American parents took part in this study, and the results of the data received from the interview questions was an accurate account of the participant's views and experiences. The five themes that emerged from the participant's views and experiences: (a) trust and distrust of police still a problem in African American communities, (b) racial profiling always existed and is an injustice, (c) the talk is still a necessary discussion in African American households, (d) parents fear for their children during police encounters, and (e) police inappropriate actions and behaviors frame parents' perceptions. In chapter five, I will discuss the interpretation of the findings and provide the study's limitations. I will also discuss recommendations for future research, provide the potential impact for positive social change, and finally conclude with a message that will capture the essence of my study.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The purpose of this generic qualitative study was to explore how African American parents raising African American children perceive current police racial injustice compared to injustice during their childhoods and their role in talking to their children about racial justice and their perceptions and beliefs related to police violence. I conducted interviews to focus on discussion topics that helped shape the parent—child conversation on what is perceived as proper behavior as an African American when faced with a police encounter. I collected this information through open-ended interview questions with parents raising African American children age 13 to 17.

To understand parents' perspectives, I used a generic qualitative inquiry approach. Generic qualitative inquiry research was suitable to investigate individuals' reports of their subjective opinions, beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors. Other qualitative methods are used to answer questions about experience, meaning, and perspective, most often from the participant's standpoint (Marvasti, 2019). Qualitative data are usually not amenable to counting or measuring. Qualitative research techniques include small-group discussions for investigating beliefs, attitudes and concepts of normative behavior; semi-structured interviews to seek views on a focused topic or, with key informants, for background information or an institutional perspective; in-depth interviews to understand a condition, experience, or event from a personal perspective; and analysis of texts and documents, such as government reports, media articles, websites or diaries, to learn about distributed or private knowledge (Marvasti, 2019). By conducting interviews with African American parents of African American children, I gathered data on personal experiences that

influenced the mentality that the talk is a needed conversation with their children. The data gathered from these interviews were vital to the study because participants' perceptions warranted the conversation. It is a parental responsibility for African American parents of African American children to inform and educate their children on racial discrimination. This study was a step toward understanding African American parents' perceptions of racial discrimination and what may be needed communication to their African American children to keep them safe during hostile encounters with law enforcement.

I compared the information from the 10 interviews conducted, and what emerged from the findings data was a range of treatments, behaviors, personalities, actions, feelings, and emotions. In addition, I created tables I used to report the codes, categories, and patterns. From the tables created and the data analyzed, five major themes emerged:

(a) trust and distrust of police is still a problem in African American communities, (b) racial profiling always existed and is an injustice, (c) the talk is still a necessary discussion in African American households, (d) parents fear for their children during police encounters, and (e) police inappropriate actions and behaviors frame parents' perceptions. The key findings were 100% of the participants felt the African American community is treated differently by the police. The following codes were used to describe the different treatments:

- treated as criminals,
- assumed guilty,
- treated as a threat,

- approached with aggression,
- treated as feared,
- not provided the same opportunities,
- treated unfairly,
- treated harshly, and
- treated unequally.

All participants personally had personal encounters with the police. During those encounters, 40% feared for their lives while the other 60% felt that they were being harassed. When participants were asked whether they trusted the police, a scale of answers emerged. Of the 10 participants interviewed, 30% said they mostly trust the police who look like them and those from the city of Detroit, 30% stated they do not trust the police, 20% stated they trust the police to be them so if being them is being bad or good than they expect them to be that. The last 20% mentioned they do not have a view one way or the other regarding trust or distrust, but they do have their guards up when it comes to police tactics, behaviors, and actions. All participants described the talk they had with their children about being profiled, differences in how they may be viewed or treated because of their race, and how they should properly conduct themselves during an encounter with the police. When asked if they feared for their children's lives during an encounter with the police, 80% of participants stated they feared their children being shot and/or killed, and the other 20% mentioned they would be more concerned than fearful. Participants clarified their concern because they thought African Americans were treated differently during police encounters.

Interpretation of the Findings

The interpretation of the findings confirmed and extended the information from the literature. Cooper et al. (2021) suggested that profiling has morphed into something based on race, and racial profiling is stereotyping tied to prejudice. The current participants confirmed these findings with their combined definitions of the meaning of racial profiling. As a whole, they agreed that racial profiling was stereotyping and judging someone according to their race. Most agreed the stereotypical judgments came from prejudiced mentalities of some police officers, but not all.

All participants mentioned they had concerns and fears of their children having encounters with the police. They mentioned how the evolution of social media platforms and the media had brought many police shootings and killings to the attention of many in society. African American communities have known this for many years.

All participants agreed that African Americans and their communities are treated differently than other ethnic groups and communities. This extended research conducted by Juckett (2018) who stated that despite the recognition that racial profiling is more pervasive in the African American community, there is insufficient research showing how this presence impacts the African American perception, which is motivated by the discrimination tactics against African Americans through disproportionate social control. In stark comparison, Cooper et al. (2021) explained that racial profiling disproportionately impacts African American communities. The current participants' interviews added information on the impact on African Americans' perceptions when they elaborated on how the difference in treatment influenced their conversations with

their children about racial profiling and how to conduct themselves during possible encounters with the police.

Cooper et al. (2021) mentioned that African Americans' perceptions of police can also have different views when considering not only the participant's race but also the age, contact with the police, and neighborhood dynamics. Martin and Varner (2017) said unfair police policies, which are possible because of the segregation of groups by race and class, played a major role in why African Americans have hostile encounters with the police. This was confirmed in the findings, by how the participants varied in their responses about their trust and distrust for the police. There were 30% of participants who stated they trusted police who were African American and familiar with the African American communities they patrolled. These participants had less trust for the police outside of the urban communities. Nguyen (2019) suggested that in recent decades perhaps the most celebrated reform to address both crime and citizen–police trust has been the introduction of community policing.

Nadal et al. (2017) spoke of a study conducted by the Vera Institute of Justice involving young people in New York who disagreed or strongly disagreed that the officers they encountered had a good reason to talk to them, treated them fairly, showed concern for their rights, or treated them with respect and dignity. All of the participants in my study substantiated this information. They spoke of instances when they were younger and adults being pulled over for no reason, treated unfairly, disrespected, and having their rights violated.

According to Voisin et al. (2016), many parents viewed their most meaningful task as effectively communicating with their children about how to be responsible while remaining careful in making rational decisions. There was a similarity to this sentiment in my findings because 80% of the parents expressed that when they talk with their children, they reinforce the importance of making good decisions, recognizing right from wrong, doing the right things, and understanding their choices have consequences. Barragan and Kirpalani (2017) suggested that some parents find this a challenging conversation to have because they find it difficult to explain to their African American child that no matter how they look, or no matter the content of their character, some may perceive them as scary and prone to criminality simply because of the color of their skin. All of the participants in the current study reiterated this. They stated they discuss with their children how they can be perceived as a threat and how wearing a hoody may constitute them being labeled a thug or a criminal and assumed guilty from the onset. Cavanagh and Cauggman (2019) agreed that African American parenting styles involved preparing their children to navigate an unfair and potentially deadly racial environment that first judges them first by their skin color.

Nine out of 10 of my participants had at least one girl child in this study. I found a relationship between how participants with female children felt it necessary to have the same talk with their female children as they do with their male children. However, the discussion with their female children was less detailed than the talk with their male children. They attributed this to the notion that African American men are treated more harshly by the police. Leach (2017) affirmed that the reality in African American

communities is that the African American male is 7 times more likely to be killed by the police.

Cavanagh and Cauffman (2019) explained that many African American parents have engaged in this talk with their children and described it as painful, heartfelt, uncomfortable, shameful, and counterintuitive. One of my participants described the talk as unfair but necessary. Another spoke of a moment when her son wished he was not African American. She corrected him by telling him never to allow anyone to make him feel ashamed of who he is and that he should be proud to be African American.

CRT was the framework for this study. This theory is a theoretical and interpretive lens to examine race and racism across dominant cultural modes of expression (Barlow, 2016). Barlow (2016) viewed this theory as an attempt to understand how victims of systematic racism or institutionalized racism are affected by perceptions. The findings from the current study supported the CRT. This theory provided some direction for parents of African American children to discuss perceptions of their culture compared to others because racism is not aberrant; racism is embedded in everyday life, particularly in the lives of African Americans (Reese, 2019). Reese (2019) also suggested the foundation of CRT is that race consumes every fabric of society and institutions, which affect people's lives daily. Therefore, CRT provides a lens for viewing law enforcement and racial minorities' views and skepticisms of each other.

The interviews in the current study produced findings of African American parents' perception of the different police treatment of African Americans compared to other ethnic groups. Those perceptions informed their discussions with their children

about racial profiling and how to conduct themselves during police encounters. The findings also indicated the parents' perceptions of how they viewed the police and provided insight into possible contributing factors for the negative relationship between the police and the African American communities.

Limitations of the Study

There were a few limitations to this study. Some of this study was impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic. This impacted some of the data collection methods and how recruitment was conducted. The initial plan for recruiting was to post flyers in different areas; however, due to shutdowns and social distancing guidelines, I was concerned not enough people would see the physical posters. Therefore, I posted the notice on Facebook. Face-to-face interviews also proved to be a challenge due to the pandemic, and this was corrected by doing virtual interviews by Zoom.

The limitations of this study also included using a small group sample size. The study may have benefited from a larger sample size related to the affluence of the data obtained. Another limitation was that parents of other ethnic backgrounds raising African American children were not included in this study. There were other demographic limitations as I selected only individuals from the Southeast region of Michigan due to the pandemic.

Recommendations

Recommendations for future research would be to expand the participant pool to include a larger sample size, including parents of other ethnic backgrounds who have adopted African American children, and those who have given birth to multiracial

children. In addition, future research could include grandparents or other guardians raising African American children. Because the scope of this study was limited to the Southeast region of Michigan, future research could include areas outside of Michigan. Another recommendation could be to conduct a quantitative study collecting statistical data rating African Americans' views of those who received the talk as a child and how useful and beneficial the talk was for them in their adult years.

Implications

For positive social change to occur, everyone must recognize that a problem exists, and the only way they can know of this problem is to be made aware of it. This study promoted social change by increasing awareness of the problem. Recent deaths of African Americans during police encounters have brought the public's attention to police discrimination and racial profiling claims, which have existed for African Americans and their communities for years. The findings of this study confirmed existing research on the topic and extended the research to continue to raise awareness of the problem.

This study is important not only for African American parents and their African American children but also for the entire society, including the police, because it is important to understand how perceptions influence attitudes about racial profiling and how this impacts community—police relations. My study may be helpful in convincing naysayers and others that a problem exists and to help raise awareness of cultural perceptions that other cultures may not be aware of. This may be helpful to improve attitudes toward others and prevent fatal encounters with police from happening. With media coverage and social media presence, fear of deadly police encounters, which has

existed in African American households for generations, is now being exposed for every household's awareness. More exposure and awareness of the difference in treatment of African Americans by the police is making other ethnicities uncomfortable along with African Americans, so positive social change is gradually happening, and this must continue.

The benefit of using a generic qualitative approach was that the design features seek to understand how people interpret or make sense of their lives and experiences (Kahlke, 2018). Using this design allowed me to explore how African American parents raising African American children perceive racial injustices relative to injustice during their childhoods. This study also included an analysis of parents' experience in their parental role discussing this subject matter with their children.

Conclusion

This study confirmed why many African American parents perceive some police encounters as dangerous and find it necessary to discuss racial profiling and conduct during police interaction during the early stages of their children's lives. The relationship between African Americans and the police is strained, and this study confirmed this information. The findings show African Americans feel they are not treated with dignity and respect by the police. The findings also suggested that the participants in this study are concerned for their children during police encounters, which has evolved to the level of fear. This study magnified the seriousness of parents' fears and concerns. This disquiet served as the foundation to what some African American families call The Talk.

As one participant in my study stated, the world has come a long way in strides for equal treatment, but there is still much work to be done. With national media exposure, showing the mass of instances of African Americans being killed at the hands of the police, this only confirms the fears of the parents in my study and solidifies the need for the talks with their children to continue. Studies like this are necessary to continue raising awareness to promote social change to transform the relationships between African American communities and the police.

References

- Abdul-Alim, J. (2016). Sociology professor: Milwaukee riots not a surprise. *Diverse Issues in Higher Education*, 16(8).
- Adedoyin, A. C., Moore, S. E., Robinson, M. A., Clayton, D. M., Boamah, D. A. & Harmon, D. K. (2019). The dehumanization of Black males by police: Teaching social justice—Black life does matter! *Journal of Teaching in Social Work*, *39*(2), 111–131. https://doi.org/10.1080/08841233.2019.1586807
- Anderson, R. E., McKenny, M. C., & Stevenson, H. C. (2019). EMBR ace: Developing a racial socialization intervention to reduce racial stress and enhance racial coping among Black parents and adolescents. *Family Process*, *58*(1), 53–67. https://doi.org/10.1111/famp.12412
- Andonova, E. J. (2017). Cycle of misconduct: How Chicago has repeatedly failed to police its police. *DePaul Journal for Social Justice*, 10(1), 1–31. https://via.library.depaulhttps://via.library.depaul.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=

 1132&context=jsj.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1132&context=jsj
- Assari, S., & Moghani Lankarani, M. (2018). Workplace racial composition explains high perceived discrimination of high socioeconomic status African American men. *Brain Sciences*, 8(8). https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci8080139
- Bañales, J., Marchand, A. D., Skinner, O. D., Anyiwo, N., Rowley, S. J., & Kurtz-Costes,
 B. (2020). Black adolescents' critical reflection development: Parents' racial socialization and attributions about race achievement gaps. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 30, 403–417. https://doi.org/10.1111/jora.12485

- Barlow, B. (2016). *Racism justified: A critical look at critical race theory*.

 http://hlrecord.org/racism-justified-a-critical-look-at-critical-race-theory/
- Barragan, J., & Kirpalani, R. (2017). The talk: An unwanted but unavoidable conversation.
- Bell, D. A., Jr. (1976). Racial remediation: An historical perspective on current conditions. *Notre Dame Law*, *52*(1), 5–26.
- Beneke, M. R., Park, C. C., & Taitingfong, J. (2019). An inclusive, anti-bias framework for teaching and learning about race with young children. *Young Exceptional Children*, 22(2), 74–86. https://doi.org/10.1177/1096250618811842
- Benner, A. D., Wang, Y., Shen, Y., Boyle, A. E., Polk, R., & Cheng, Y. P. (2018).

 Racial/ethnic discrimination and well-being during adolescence: A meta-analytic review. *American Psychologist*, 73(7), 855. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000204
- Bernard, D. L., Hoggard, L. S., & Neblett, E. W., Jr. (2018). Racial discrimination, racial identity, and impostor phenomenon: A profile approach. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 24(1). https://doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000161
- Bhugra, D. (2016). Social discrimination and social justice. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 28(4), 336–341. https://doi.org/10.1080/09540261.2016.1210359
- Blair, G., Weinstein, J., Christia, F., Arias, E., Badran, E., Blair, R. A., Cheema, A., Farooqui, A., Fetzer, T., Grossman, G., Haim, D. A., Hameed, Z., Hanson, R., Hasanain, A., Kronick, D., Morse, B. S., Muggah, R., Nadeem, F., Tsai, L., ... Wilke, A. M. (2020). *Does community policing build trust in police and reduce crime? Evidence from six coordinated field experiments in the global South*

- (Working paper).
- Boehme, H. M., Cann, D., & Isom, D. A. (2020). Citizens' perceptions of over-and under-policing: A look at race, ethnicity, and community characteristics. *Crime & Delinquency*, 68(1), 123–154. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128720974309
- Bor, J., Venkataramani, A. S., Williams, D. R., & Tsai, A. C. (2018). Police killings and their spillover effects on the mental health of Black Americans: A population-based, quasi-experimental study. *Lancet*, *392*(10144), 302–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31130-9
- Braga, A. A., Brunson, R. K., & Drakulich, K. M. (2019). Race, place, and effective policing. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 45, 535–555.

 https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-073018-022541
- Brown, C. S. (2017). Discrimination in childhood and adolescence: A developmental intergroup approach. Psychology Press.
- Brunson, R. K., & Wade, B. A. (2019). "Oh hell no, we don't talk to police," Insights on the lack of cooperation in police investigations of urban gun violence.

 *Criminology & Public Policy, 18(3), 623–648. https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-9133.12448
- Burgason, K. A. (2017). Trust is hard to come by: Disentangling the influence of structural characteristics and race on perceptions of trust in the police in a major southern county. *Journal of Ethnicity in Criminal Justice*, *15*(4), 349.
- Butler-Barnes, S. T., Richardson, B. L., Chavous, T. M., & Zhu, J. (2019). The importance of racial socialization: School-based racial discrimination and racial

- identity among African American adolescent boys and girls. *Journal of Research* on *Adolescence*, 29(2), 432-448. doi: 10.1111/jora.12383
- Calvert, C. M., Brady, S. S., & Jones-Webb, R. (2020). Perceptions of violent encounters between police and young Black men across stakeholder groups. *Journal of Urban Health*, 1-17. doi: 10.1007/s11524-019-00417-6
- Carter, R., Seaton, E. K., & Blazek, J. L. (2020). Comparing Associations Between Puberty, Ethnic–Racial Identity, Self-Concept, and Depressive Symptoms Among African American and Caribbean Black boys. *Child Development*, *91*(6), 2019-2041. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13370
- Carvalho, A. A., Mizael, T., & Sampaio, A. A. (2021). Racial prejudice and police stops:

 A Systematic Review of the Empirical Literature.
- Cavanagh, C., & Cauffman, E. (2019). The role of rearrests in juvenile offenders' and their mothers' attitudes toward police. *Law and Human Behavior*, 43(3). https://doi.org/10.1037/lhb0000313
- Center for Parent and Teen Communication (2018). *Identity development for teens of color*. https://parentandteen.com/identity-development-teens-of-color/
- Chaney, C., & Robertson, R. V. (2017). 'I know it [racism] still exists here:'African

 American males at a predominantly White institution. *Humbold Journal of Social Relations*, 39, 260-282.
- Cobbina, J., Conteh, M., and Emrich, C. (2019). Race, gender, and responses to the police among Ferguson residents and protestors. Race and Justice. doi: 10.1177/2153368717699673

- Cogburn, C. D. (2019). Culture, race, and health: implications for racial inequities and population health. *The Milbank Quarterly*, *97*(3), 736-761. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12411
- Cole, M. (2017). Critical race theory and education: A Marxist response. Springer.
- Cooper, M., Updegrove, A. H., Gabbidon, S. L., Higgins, G. E., & Potter, H. (2021).

 Examining the effects of race/ethnicity and race relations on public opinion about the overrepresentation of Black people in US prisons. *Victims & Offenders*, *16*(1), 1-19. https://doi.org/10.1080/15564886.2020.1850579
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2017). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. Sage publications.
- Cross Jr, W. E. (2017). Ethnic Racial Identity Models.
- Cunneen, C. (2020). *Conflict, politics, and crime: Aboriginal communities and the police*.

 Routledge.
- Davis-Tribble, B. L., Allen, S. H., Hart, J. R., Francois, T. S., & Smith-Bynum, M. A. (2019). "No [right] way to be a Black Woman:" Exploring gendered racial socialization among Black Women. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 43(3), 381-397. https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684318825439
- Delgado, R., & Stefancic, J. (2016). Critical perspectives on police, policing, and mass incarceration. *The Georgetown Law Journal*, 104(1), 1531-1557. https://scholarship.law.ua.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1554&context=fac_articles
- DiAquoi, R. (2017). Symbols in the strange fruit seeds: What "the talk" Black parents

- have with their sons tells us about racism. *Harvard Educational Review*, 87(4), 512-537.
- Diversi, M. (2016). The ever-shifting excuses for demonizing Black people in America.

 Cultural Studies Critical Methodologies, 16(3). doi:10.1177/1532708616634769
- Dixson, A. D., & Rousseau Anderson, C. (2018). Where are we? Critical race theory in education 20 years later. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 93(1), 121-131. https://doi.org/10.1080/0161956X.2017.1403194
- Doane, E., & Cumberland, D. M. (2018). Community policing: Using needs assessment to gain understanding before implementing. *Performance Improvement Quarterly*, 31(2), 165–187. https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1002/piq.21264
- Dotterer, A. M., & James, A. (2018). Can parenting micro protections buffer against adolescents' experiences of racial discrimination? *Journal of Youth & Adolescence*, 47(1), 38–50, doi: 10.1007/s10964-017-0773-6
- Doucet, F., Banerjee, M., & Parade, S. (2018). What should young Black children know about race? Parents of preschoolers, preparation for bias, and promoting egalitarianism. *Journal of Early Childhood Research*, *16*(1), 65-79. https://doi.org/10.1177/1476718X16630763
- Dunbar, A. S., Leerkes, E. M., Coard, S. I., Supple, A. J., & Calkins, S. (2017). An integrative conceptual model of parental racial/ethnic and emotion socialization and links to children's social-emotional development among African American families. *Child Development Perspectives, 11*(1), 16-22. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdep.12218

- Durante, F., & Fiske, S. T. (2017). How social-class stereotypes maintain inequality. *Current opinion in psychology, 18*, 43-48. doi: 10.1016/j.copsyc.2017.07.033
- Dyson, M. R. (2017). Excessive force, bias, and criminal justice reform: Proposals for congressional action. *Loyola Law Review*, *63*(1). https://search-ebscohost-com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login.aspx?direct=true&db=edb&AN=130280706&s ite=eds-live&scope=site
- Dukes, K. N., Kahn, K. B., Nadal, K. L., Davidoff, K. C., Allicock, N., Serpe, C. R., & Erazo, T. (2017). Perceptions of police, racial profiling, and psychological outcomes: A mixed methodological study. *Journal of Social Issues*, 25(4). doi:10.1111/josi.12249
- Edwards, F., Lee, H., & Esposito, M. (2019). Risk of being killed by police use of force in the United States by age, race-ethnicity, and sex. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 116(34), 16793–16798. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1821204116
- Ekins, E. (2016). Policing in America: Understanding public attitudes toward the police.

 Results from a national survey. https://www.cato.org/survey-reports/policing-america
- Elfil, M., & Negida, A. (2017). Sampling methods in clinical research: An educational review. *Emergency (Tehran, Iran)*, 5(1), e52.

 https://doi.org/10.22037/emergency.v5i1.15215
- Endale, L. (2018). The multidimensional model of Black identity and Nigrescence theory: A philosophical comparison. *Journal of Pan African Studies*, 12(4).

- English, D., Lambert, S. F., Tynes, B. M., Bowleg, L., Zea, M. C., & Howard, L. C. (2020). Daily multidimensional racial discrimination among Black US American adolescents. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 66, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2019.101068
- Erwin, E. J., Bacon, J. K., & Lalvani, P. (2021). It's about time! Advancing justice through joyful inquiry with young children. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*. doi:10.1177/0271121420988890.
- Etikan, I., & Bala, K. (2017). Sampling and sampling methods. *Biometrics & Biostatistics International Journal*, 5(6). doi: 10.15406/bbij.2017.05.00149
- Fallon, L., & Snook, B. (2019). Criminal Profiling. Psychological Science & the Law.
- Fine, A. D., Padilla, K. E., & Tapp, J. (2019). Can youths' perceptions of the police be improved? Results of a school-based field evaluation in three jurisdictions.
 Psychology, public policy, and law, 25(4), 303.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/law0000207
- FitzPatrick, B. (2019). Validity in qualitative health education research. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 11(2), 211-217.
- Fox, B., & Farrington, D. P. (2018). What have we learned from offender profiling? A systematic review and meta-analysis of 40 years of research. *Psychological Bulletin*, 144(12), 1247–1274. doi:10.1037/bul0000170
- Fridell, L., & Lim, H. (2016). Assessing the racial aspects of police force using the implicit- and counter-bias perspectives. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, 44, 36–48. doi: 10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2015.12.001

- Giwa, S. (2018). Community policing in racialized communities: A potential role for police social work. *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment*, 28(6), 710-730. https://doi.org/10.1080/10911359.2018.1456998
- Godsay, S., & Brodsky, A. E. (2018). "I believe in that movement, and I believe in that chant": The influence of Black Lives Matter on resilience and empowerment.

 *Community Psychology in Global Perspective, 4(2), 55-72. doi: 10.1285/i24212113v4i2p55
- Griggs, A. L. (2017). African American perceptions of community-oriented policing programs. *Honors Theses*. 514. https://aquila.usm.edu/honors_theses/514
- Guest, G., Namey, E., & Chen, M. (2020). A simple method to assess and report thematic saturation in qualitative research. *PLoS One*, *15*(5), e0232076
- Haen, C., & Thomas, N. K. (2018). Holding history: Undoing racial unconsciousness in groups. *International Journal of Group Psychotherapy*, 68(4), 498-520. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207284.2018.1475238
- Hagerman, M. A. (2020). White kids: Growing up with privilege in a racially divided America (Vol. 1). NYU Press.
- Hampton, C., & Feller, E. (2020). Stereotype Threat: Racial Microaggression

 Undermines Performance of Black Health Professionals. *Rhode Island Medical Journal*, 103(6), 14-16.
- Harris, A., & Amutah-Onukagha, N. (2019). Under the radar: Strategies used by Black mothers to prepare their sons for potential police interactions. *Journal of Black Psychology*, 45(6-7), 439-453. https://doi.org/10.1177/0095798419887069

- Hattery, A. J., & Smith, E. (2021). *Policing black bodies: How black lives are surveilled and how to work for change*. Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Hope, M. O., Assari, S., Cole-Lewis, Y. C., & Caldwell, C. H. (2017). Religious, social support, discrimination, and psychiatric disorders among Black adolescents. *Race and Social Problems*, *9*(2), 102-114. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12552-016-9192-7
- Huguley, J. P., Wang, M. T., Vasquez, A. C., & Guo, J. (2019). Parental ethnic-racial socialization practices and the construction of children of color's ethnic-racial identity: A research synthesis and meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, *145*(5). doi: 10.1037/bul0000187
- Isom, D. (2016). An air of injustice? An integrated approach to understanding the link between police injustices and neighborhood rates of violence. *Journal of Ethnicity in Criminal Justice*, *14*(4), 371-392. doi:10.1080/15377938.2016.1209143
- Jakoubek, M., & Budilová, L. J. (2019). Ethnicity and the boundaries of ethnic studies.
 Anthropological Notebooks, 25(1).
 https://doi.org/10.1080/1081602X.2019.1641132
- James, L. (2018). The stability of implicit racial bias in police officers. *Police Quarterly*, 21(1), 30-52. https://doi.org/10.1177/1098611117732974
- Johnston-Guerrero, M. P. (2016). Embracing the messiness: Critical and diverse perspectives on racial and ethnic identity development. *New Directions for Student Services*, 154(2016), 43-55. https://doi.org/10.1002/ss.20174
- Jones, R. L. (2020). Stop-and-Frisk: Its Effect on African American Communities-A Tale of Three Cities. *U. Dayton L. Rev.*, 45, 357.

- Jones, S. C., Anderson, R. E., Gaskin-Wasson, A. L., Sawyer, B. A., Applewhite, K., & Metzger, I. W. (2020). From "crib to coffin": Navigating coping from racism-related stress throughout the lifespan of Black Americans. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 90(2). doi: 10.1037/ort0000430
- Jones-Webb, R., Calvert, C., & Brady, S.S. (2018). Preventing violent encounters between police and young Black men: A comparative case study. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 55(5), 88-94. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2018.05.016
- Juckett, B. (2018). Police officers' experiences with racial profiling within their ethnically diverse community: a narrative inquiry. *International Journal of Teaching and Case Studies*, *9*(3), 291-308.
- Kahlke, R. M. (2018). Reflection/Commentary on a past article: "Generic qualitative approaches: Pitfalls and benefits of methodological mixology." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 17(1). doi.org/10.1177/1609406918788193
- Kahn, K. B., & Martin, K. D. (2016). Policing and race: Disparate treatment, perceptions, and policy responses. *Social Issues & Policy Review*, 10(1), 82-121. doi:10.1111/sipr.12019.
- Kearns, E. M., Ashooh, E., & Lowrey-Kinberg, B. (2020). Racial differences in conceptualizing legitimacy and trust in police. *American Journal of Criminal Justice*, 45(2), 190-214. doi: 10.1007/s12103-019-09501-8
- Kinghorn, A., Shanaube, K., Toska, E., Cluver, L., & Bekker, L. G. (2018). Defining adolescence: priorities from a global health perspective. *The Lancet Child* &

- Adolescent Health, 2(5), e10. doi: 10.1016/S2352-4642(18)30096-8
- Kinney, J. (2020). The effect of stereotype threat on African Americans' perception of police officer communication accommodation.
- Kochel, T. R. (2019). Explaining racial differences in Ferguson's impact on local residents' trust and perceived legitimacy: Policy implications for police. *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, 30(3), 374-405. https://doi.org/10.1177/0887403416684923
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 120-124.
- Koslicki, W. M., & Willits, D. (2018). The iron fist in the velvet glove? Testing the militarization/community policing paradox. *International journal of police science & management*, 20(2), 143-154. https://doi.org/10.1177/1461355718774581
- Kramer, R., & Remster, B. (2018). Stop, frisk, and assault? Racial disparities in police use of force during investigatory stops. *Law & Society Review*, *52*(4), 960–993. https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1111/lasr.12366
- Krippendorff, K., & Halabi, N. (Eds.). (2020). Discourses in action: What language enables us to do. Routledge.
- Kuhn, S., & Lurie, S. (2018). *American police must own their racial injustices*. https://prospect.org/civil-rights/american-police-must-racial-injustices/
- Kyere, E., & Huguley, J. P. (2020). Exploring the process by which positive racial

- identity develops and influences academic performance in Black youth: Implications for social work. *Journal of Ethnic & Cultural Diversity in Social Work*, 29(4), 286-304. https://doi.org/10.1080/15313204.2018.1555502
- LaForett, D. R., & De Marco, A. (2020). A logic model for educator-level intervention research to reduce racial disparities in student suspension and expulsion. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 26(3), 295-305. doi: 10.1037/cdp0000303
- LaVigne, N. G., Fontaine, J., Dwivedi, A., & Center, J. P. (2017). How do people in high-crime, low-income communities view the police? Urban Institute.
- Leath, S., Butler-Barnes, S., Ross, R., & Lee-Nelson, Z. (2020). What happens if they come for you? An exploration of mothers' racial socialization on discrimination with black college women. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*. https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684320979679
- Leath, S., Mathews, C., Harrison, A., & Chavous, T. (2019). Racial identity, racial discrimination, and classroom engagement outcomes among Black girls and boys in predominantly Black and predominantly White school districts. *American Educational Research Journal*, *56*(4), 1318-1352.

 https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831218816955
- Lemieux, C., Kim, Y., Brown, K. M., Chaney, C. D., Robertson, R. V., & Borskey, E. J. (2020). Assessing police violence and bias against Black U.S. Americans:

 Development and validation of the beliefs about law enforcement scale. *Journal of Social Work Education*, 56(4), 664-682.

- https://doi.org/10.1080/10437797.2020.1764893
- LePere-Schloop, M., & Lumpkin, C. H. (2016). Learning from Trayvon: Lessons and implications for police organizations and leaders. *Journal of Public Management* & *Social Policy*, 23(1), 61. https://digitalscholarship.tsu.edu/jpmsp/vol23/iss1/5
- Lipscomb, A. E., Emeka, M., Bracy, I., Stevenson, V., Lira, A., Gomez, Y. B., & Riggins, J. (2019). Black male hunting! A phenomenological study exploring the secondary impact of police induced trauma on the Black man's psyche in the United States. *Journal of Sociology*, 7(1), 11-18. doi: 10.15640/jssw.v7n1a2
- Loyd, A. B., & Gaither, S. E. (2018). Racial/ethnic socialization for White youth: What we know and future directions. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 59, 54-64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2018.05.004
- Lum, C. M., & Koper, C. S. (2017). Evidence-based policing: Translating research into practice. Oxford University Press.
- Major, J. L. (2020). Racial discrimination, ethnic-racial socialization, depression, and educational attainment in a longitudinal study of African American youth. https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=9185&context=etd
- Makin, D. A., & Marenin, O. (2017). Let's dance: Variations of partnerships in community policing. *Policing: a journal of policy and practice*, 11(4), 421-436.
- Marcelo, A. K., & Yates, T. M. (2019). Young children's ethnic-racial identity moderates the impact of early discrimination experiences on child behavior problems. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 25(2), 253. https://doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000220

- Martin, L. L., & Varner, K. J. (2017). Race, residential segregation, and the death of democracy: Education and myth of post-racialism. *Democracy & Education*, 25(1). https://search-ebscohost-com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eric&AN=EJ1140078&s ite=eds-live&scope=site
- Marvasti, A. B. (2019). Qualitative content analysis: A novice's perspective. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 20(3), 1–14. https://doiorg.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.17169/fqs-20.3.3387
- Mason, T. B., Maduro, R. S., Derlega, V. J., Hacker, D. S., Winstead, B. A., & Haywood,
 J. E. (2017). Individual differences in the impact of vicarious racism: African
 American students react to the George Zimmerman trial. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 23(2), 174.
- McNeeley, S., & Grothoff, G. (2016). A multilevel examination of the relationship between racial tension and attitudes toward the police. *American Journal of Criminal Justice*, 41(3), 383–401. doi:10.1007/s12103-015-9318-2
- McNeil-Smith, S., & Landor, A. M. (2018). Toward a better understanding of African

 American families: Development of the sociocultural family stress model. *Journal*of Family Theory & Review, 10(2), 434-450. https://doi.org/10.1111/jftr.12260
- McNeil-Smith, S., Reynolds, J. E., Finchmam, F. D., & Beach, S. R. H. (2016). Parental experiences of racial discrimination and youth racial socialization in two-parent African American families. *Minority Psychology*, 22(2), 268-276. doi:10.1037/cdp0000064

- Meares, T. L. (2018). Synthesizing narratives of policing and making a case for policing as a public good. *Louis ULJ*, 63(3). https://scholarship.law.slu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1002&context=li
- Mesic, A., Franklin, L., Cansever, A., Potter, F., Sharma, A., Knopov, A., & Siegel, M.
 (2017). The relationship between structural racism and black-white disparities in fatal police shootings at the state level. *Journal of the National Medical Association*, 110(2), 106-116. doi: 10.1016/j.jnma.2017.12.002.
- Mogensen, A. (2019). Racial profiling and cumulative injustice. Philosophy and *Phenomenological Research*, 98(2), 452-477. https://doi.org/10.1111/phpr.12451
- Moore, S. S. (2019). African American Males' Perceptions of the Police. ScholarWorks.

 Muhlhausen, D. B. (2018). Director's corner: Proactive policing What we know and what we don't know yet. https://nij.gov/about/director/Pages/muhlhausen-proactive-policing.aspx
- Morrison, R. A., Martinez, J. I., Hilton, E. C., & Li, J. J. (2019). The influence of parents and schools on developmental trajectories of antisocial behaviors in Caucasian and African American youths. *Development and Psychopathology, 31*(4), 1575. doi: 10.1017/S0954579418001335
- Nadal, K. L., Davidoff, K. C., Allicock, N., Serpe, C. R., & Erazo, T. (2017). Perceptions of police, racial profiling, and psychological outcomes: A mixed methodological study. *Journal of Social Issues*, 73(4), 808–830. doi:10.1111/josi.12249
- Naderifar, M., Goli, H., & Ghaljaie, F. (2017). Snowball sampling: A purposeful method of sampling in qualitative research. *Strides in Development of Medical Education*,

- 14(3), 1-6. doi: 10.5812/sdme.67670
- Nelson, S. C., Syed, M., Tran, A. G., Hu, A. W., & Lee, R. M. (2018). Pathways to ethnic-racial identity development and psychological adjustment: The differential associations of cultural socialization by parents and peers. *Developmental psychology*, *54*(11), 2166. doi: 10.1037/dev0000597
- Nguyen, N. (2019). "The Eyes and Ears on Our Frontlines": Policing without Police to Counter Violent Extremism. *Surveillance & Society*, 17(3/4), 322-337.
- Nix, J., Campbell, B. A., Byers, E. H., & Alpert, G. P. (2017). A bird's eye view of civilians killed by police in 2015: Further evidence of implicit bias. *Criminology & Public Policy*, *16*(1), 309–340. https://doiorg.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1111/1745-9133.12269
- Nordberg, A., Crawford, M., Praetorius, R., & Hatcher, S. (2016). Exploring minority youths' police encounters: A qualitative interpretive meta-synthesis. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal*, 33(2), 137–149. doi:10.1007/S10560-015-0415-3
- O'Brien, T. C., & Tyler, T. R. (2019). Rebuilding trust between police & communities through procedural justice & reconciliation. *Behavioral Science & Policy*, *5*(1), 34-50.
- Owusu-Bempah, A. (2017). Race and policing in historical context: Dehumanization and the policing of Black people in the 21st century. *Theoretical Criminology*, 21(1), 23-34.
- Oyserman, D., & Lewis Jr, N. A. (2017). Seeing the destination and the path: Using

- identity-based motivation to understand and reduce racial disparities in academic achievement. *Social Issues and Policy Review, 11*(1), 159-194. https://doi.org/10.1111/sipr.12030
- Ozier, E. M., Taylor, V. J., & Murphy, M. C. (2019). The cognitive effects of experiencing and observing subtle racial discrimination. *Journal of Social Issues*, 75(4), 1087-1115.
- Paasch-Anderson, J., Lamborn, S. D., & Azen, R. (2019). Beyond what, to how:

 Different ways African American adolescents receive ethnic and racial socialization messages. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 25(4), 566.
- Padgett, D. K. (2016). Qualitative methods in social work research (Vol. 36). Sage Publications.
- Paoline III, E. A., Gau, J. M., & Terrill, W. (2018). Race and the police use of force encounter in the United States. *The British Journal of Criminology*, 58(1), 54-74.
- Peirone, A., Maticka-Tyndale, E., Gbadebo, K., & Kerr, J. (2017). The social environment of daily life and perceptions of police and/or court discrimination among African, Caribbean, and Black youth. *Canadian Journal of Criminology & Criminal Justice*, *59*(3), 346–372. doi:10.3138/cjccj.2017.0003
- Perry, S. P., Skinner, A. L., & Abaied, J. L. (2019). Bias awareness predicts color-conscious racial socialization methods among White parents. *Journal of Social Issues*, 75(4), 1035-1056.
- Peterson, B. E., Yu, L., La Vigne, N., & Lawrence, D. S. (2018). The Milwaukee police

- department's body-worn camera program. Urban Institute.
- Powell, W.A., Taggart, T., Richmond, J., Adams, L., & Brown, A. (2016). Boys and men in African American families. *National Symposium of Family Issues*. 7(1), 227-242. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-43847-4_14
- Pryce, D. K., & Chenane, J. L. (2021). Trust and confidence in police officers and the institution of policing: The views of African Americans in the American South.
 Crime & Delinquency, 0011128721991823.
- Reese, R. L. (2019). Color crit: Critical race theory and the history and future of colorism in the United States. *Journal of Black Studies*, *50*(1), 3–25. https://doiorg.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1177/0021934718803735
- Reinka, M. A., & Leach, C. W. (2017). Race and reaction: Divergent views of police violence and protest against. *Journal of Social Issues*, 73(4), 768-788.
- Reynolds, J. E., Gonzales-Backen, M. A., Allen, K. A., Hurley, E. A., Donovan, R. A., Schwartz, S. J., ... & Williams, M. (2017). Ethnic–racial identity of black emerging adults: The role of parenting and ethnic-racial socialization. *Journal of Family Issues*, 38(15), 2200-2224. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X16629181
- Rivera, M. A., & Ward, J. D. (2017). Toward an analytical framework for the study of race and police violence. Public Administration Review, 77(2), 242-250. doi: 10.1111/puar.12748
- Robinson, M. A. (2017). Black bodies on the ground: Policing disparities in the African American community—an analysis of newsprint from January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2015. *Journal of Black Studies*, 48(6), 551-571.

- Rollo, T. (2018). The color of childhood: the role of the child/human binary in the production of anti-black racism. *Journal of Black studies*, 49(4), 307-329. https://doi.org/10.1177/0021934718760769
- Saafir, A. L. (2020). Racial identity development for Black adolescents: Over time and at school (Doctoral dissertation, UCLA).
- Saldana, J. (2017). *The coding manual for qualitative researchers*. Edition 3. Sage Publication
- Saleem, F. T., Lambert, S. F., Stock, M. L., & Gibbons, F. X. (2020). Examining changes in African American mothers' racial socialization patterns during adolescence:
 Racial discrimination as a predictor. *Developmental Psychology*, 56(8), 1610.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000993
- Saunders, J., & Kilmer, B. (2021). Changing the narrative: Police–community partnerships and racial reconciliation. *Justice Quarterly*, 38(1), 47-71.
- Scott, J. C., Pinderhughes, E. E., & Johnson, S. K. (2019). How does racial context matter? Family preparation-for-bias messages and racial coping reported by Black youth. *Child Dev.* 91(5), 1471-1490. doi: 10.1111/cdev.13332
- Scott, K. E., Shutts, K., & Devine, P. G. (2020). Parents' role in addressing children's racial bias: The case of speculation without evidence. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, *15*(5), 1178-1186.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691620927702
- Seigel, M. (2017). The dilemma of 'racial profiling': An abolitionist police history. *Contemporary Justice Review*, 20(4), 474–490. https://doi-

- org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1080/10282580.2017.1383773
- Shillingford, A. (2020). The not so Incredibles: Marginalization of Black families.

 National Cross-Cultural Counseling and Education Conference for Research,

 Action, and Change. 7.

 https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/ccec/2020/2020/7
- Sim, J., Saunders, B., Waterfield, J., & Kingstone, T. (2018). Can sample size in qualitative research be determined a priori? *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 21(5), 619-634.
- Skogan, W. G., & Hartnett, S. M. (2019). Community policing. *Police innovation:*Contrasting perspectives, 27-44.
- Skoy, E. (2021). Black Lives Matter Protests, Fatal Police Interactions, and Crime.

 Contemporary Economic Policy, 39(2), 280-291.
- Smith-Bynum, M. A., Anderson, R. E., Davis, B. L., & Franco, M. (2016). Observed Racial Socialization and Maternal Positive Emotions in African American Mother-Adolescent Dyadic Discussions about Racial Discrimination.
- Spencer, K., Charbonneau, A., & Glaser, J. (2016). Implicit bias and policing. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 10(1), 50-63. doi: 10.1111/spc3.12210
- Stokes, M. N., Hope, E. C., & Cryer-Coupet, Q. R. (2020). Black girl blues: The roles of racial socialization, gendered racial socialization, and racial identity on depressive symptoms among Black girls. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 1-15. doi: 10.1007/s10964-020-01317-8
- Sullivan, J. M., Winburn, J., & Cross Jr, W. E. (2018). Dimensions of blackness: Racial

- identity and political beliefs. SUNY Press.
- Tang, S., McLoyd, V. C., & Hallman, S. K. (2016). Racial socialization, racial identity, and academic attitudes among African American adolescents: Examining the moderating influence of parent-adolescent communication. *Journal of youth and adolescence*, 45(6), 1141-1155. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-015-0351-8
- Teasley, M. L., Schiele, J. H., Adams, C., & Okilwa, N. S. (2018). Trayvon Martin:

 Racial profiling, Black male stigma, and social work practice. *Social Work*, 63(1), 37–46. doi:10.1093/SW/SWX049
- Thomas, S. A., Burgason, K. A., Brown, T., & Berthelot, E. (2017). Is it all about race? Intergroup threat and perceptions of racial profiling. *Criminal Justice Studies*, 30(4), 401–420. doi:10.1080/1478601X.2017.1358714
- Tighe, L., & Davis-Kean, P. (2019). The influence of college education on children and parents in low-income families.
- Tilly, C., Castañeda, E., & Wood, L. J. (2019). Social Movements, 1768-2018.

 Routledge.
- Torres, J. (2015). Race/ethnicity and stop-and-frisk: Past, present, future. *Sociology Compass*, 9(11), 931–939. https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1111/soc4.12322
- Tynes, B. M., Willis, H. A., Stewart, A. M., & Hamilton, M. W. (2019). Race-related traumatic events online and mental health among adolescents of color. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 65(3), 371-377.
- Varner, F. A., Hou, Y., Hodzic, T., Hurd, N. M., Butler-Barnes, S. T., & Rowley, S. J.

- (2018). Racial discrimination experiences and African American youth adjustment: The role of parenting profiles based on racial socialization and involved-vigilant parenting. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 24(2), 173.
- Voisin, D., Berringer, K., Takahashi, L., Burr, S., & Kuhnen, J. (2016). No safe havens:

 Protective parenting strategies for African American youth living in violent
 communities. *Violence and Victims*, 31(3), 523-536. doi:

 http://dx.doi.org/10.1891/0886-6708.VV-D-14-00056
- Wang, M. T., Smith, L. V., Miller-Cotto, D., & Huguley, J. P. (2020). Parental ethnic-racial socialization and children of color's academic success: A meta-analytic review. *Child Development*, *91*(3), e528-e544. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13254
- Welsh, R. O., & Little, S. (2018). Caste and control in schools: A systematic review of the pathways, rates and correlates of exclusion due to school discipline. *Children* and Youth Services Review, 94, 315-339. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2018.09.031
- Wheelock, D., Stroshine, M. S., & O'Hear, M. (2019). Disentangling the relationship between race and attitudes toward the police: Police contact, perceptions of safety, and procedural justice. *Crime & Delinquency*, 65(7), 941-968.
- Whitaker, T. R., & Snell, C. L. (2016). Parenting while powerless: Consequences of "the talk." *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment*, 26(3/4). 303. doi:10.1080/10911359.2015.1127736
- White, A. M., DeCuir-Gunby, J. T., & Kim, S. (2019). A mixed-methods exploration of

- the relationships between the racial identity, science identity, science self-efficacy, and science achievement of African American students at HBCUs. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *57*, 54-71.
- White, F. A., Borinca, I., Vezzali, L., Reynolds, K. J., Blomster Lyshol, J. K., Verrelli, S.,
 & Falomir-Pichastor, J. M. (2020). Beyond direct contact: The theoretical and societal relevance of indirect contact for improving intergroup relations. *Journal of Social Issues*.
- Williams, M., & Moser, T. (2019). The art of coding and thematic exploration in qualitative research. *International Management Review*, 15(1), 45-55.
- Williams, V., Boylan, A. M., & Nunan, D. (2020). Critical appraisal of qualitative research: necessity, partialities, and the issue of bias. *BMJ Evidence-Based Medicine*, 25(1), 9-11. doi: 10.1136/bmjebm-2018-111132
- Woolington, R. (2019). Suspect who fired Beaverton sergeant's gun stated, "I'm going to kill you." before the fight.

 https://www.oregonlive.com/beaverton/2013/08/suspect_who_fired_beaverton_se
 .html
- Zheng, P. (2018). The role of parental education, household income, and race on parents' academic beliefs and the provision of home learning opportunities for 4-to 8-year-old children (Doctoral dissertation, University of Pittsburgh).
- Zucker, J. K., & Patterson, M. M. (2018). Racial socialization practices among White American parents: Relations to racial attitudes, racial identity, and school diversity. *Journal of Family Issues*, 39(16), 3903-3930.

Appendix A: Recruitment Posting

Dear Parent,

I am seeking to interview African American parents living in Southeast Michigan who have African American children between 13 to 17 years of age. I would like to interview you for my research study if you fit this criterion. The purpose of this study is to explore how African American parents raising African American children perceive police racial injustice today relative to injustice during their childhoods and how these parents perceive their role in having *The Talk* with their children.

Participation in this study includes the following:

- An interview (To be conducted via Zoom or phone due to COVID 19 restrictions)
- Consenting permission
- Zoom Meeting or phone access

For more information about this study, I can be contacted at 574-315-6801 or email at tammara.moffitt@waldenu.edu. If you are interested in this study, please contact me via one of the contact methods listed.

Thank you in advance!
Tammara Moffitt
Walden University Doctoral Candidate

Appendix B: Interview Protocol for Participating Parents

Study: Examining Parent-Child Discussion on Racial Profiling: *The Talk* **Purpose of Study**: This study aims to explore how African American parents raising African American children perceive police racial injustice today relative to injustice during their childhoods and how these parents perceive their role in having *The Talk* with their children.

Time of Interview:

Date:

Location:

Interviewer: Tammara Moffitt

Interviewee:

Interview opening statement: Thank you for taking the time to interview me. Your participation is voluntary. If you want to stop during this interview, you have the right to conclude this interview at any time. May I begin the interview now?

Ouestions:

- 1. Tell me about your children. How many/ages/gender/personalities, etc.?
- 2. Do you trust the police? Why/Why not?
- 3. What is your definition of racial profiling?
- 4. What is included in the discussion with your children about racial profiling?
- 5. Describe an encounter with the police where you feared for your safety or the safety of someone else?
- 6. Give examples of how the police treat African Americans compared to other ethnic backgrounds?
- 7. What is your fear, for your children, during an encounter with the police?
- 8. How do you define "The Talk" in the African American community?
- 9. What is included in The Talk you have with your children about conducting themselves during police encounters?
- 10. What age were you when this talk was given to you? Who gave you the talk?

- 11. How has the content of The Talk changed from the time you received the talk compared to the talk you have with your children?
- 12. Is there anything else you would like to add that I haven't asked about? Do you have any questions for me at this time?

Interview closing statement: Thank you for your participation, and thanks for sharing your viewpoints.